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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good morning.  Today we continue hearings to receive the testimony of Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2005-1, a request for rates and fee changes.



I have two procedural matters to raise.  Because of the length of these hearings, I will allow more than the normal time for the participants to review the transcripts and propose corrections.  Transcript corrections for this first set of hearings may be filed on or before July 18.



Also, there has been a certain number of discovery requests filed after the date of the designation of written cross-examination, and the Postal Service witnesses have agreed to provide materials for the record.  I will allow designations of such answers for the incorporation into the evidentiary record on or before July 19.



Does anyone else have a procedural matter to discuss before we begin?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Five witnesses are scheduled to appear today.  They are Witnesses Miller, Harahush, Stevens, Bradley and Lewis.



Participants have agreed to forego oral cross-examination of Witness Miller on his testimony identified as T-19.



Mr. Weidner, do you have copies of the testimony and the designated written cross-examination with appropriate certificates of authenticity so that we can enter the material into evidence?



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Chairman, this is Kenneth Hollies on behalf of the Postal Service.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.  You're playing musical chairs with me on this case.



MR. HOLLIES:  Well, we'll probably keep that game up for a while.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Good.



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Weidner is not present today.  Inasmuch as there were no questions and there are outstanding interrogatories to be worked upon, the more efficient approach was for him to continue that work.



I do have the materials you've just described, that is a declaration by Witness Miller regarding the authenticity both of his testimony and his interrogatory responses, that they are all current and that they are complete.



The Postal Service accordingly would move that both the testimony and the interrogatory responses be included in the evidentiary record with only the latter, the interrogatory responses, also transcribed into the transcript.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Hollies.



Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, the testimony of written cross-examination of Witness Miller is received into evidence.  Following our normal practice, I will direct the reporter to transcribe the written cross-examination and to include the certificates of authenticity in today's transcript.  The testimony will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-19 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point I'm going to add an answer Witness Miller provided to the Presiding Officer's Information Request.  It is POIR 4, Question 5.



I am now handing the reporter two copies of the answer and direct that it be admitted into evidence and transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. POIR 4, Question 5, and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Are we straight now?



Mr. Hollies, would you please identify the next Postal Service witness so I may swear him in, please?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service calls Tom Harahush.



Whereupon,


THOMAS HARAHUSH



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. HOLLIES:


Q
Mr. Harahush, we've provided you this morning two copies of a document styled USPS-T-5 and labeled as Direct Testimony of Thomas W. Harahush on Behalf of United States Postal Service.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes.


Q
And is this your testimony in this docket?


A
Yes.


Q
And were you to testify orally today would it be the same?


A
Yes.



MR. HOLLIES:  With that, Mr. Chairman, the Postal Service moves for inclusion of Mr. Harahush's testimony in the evidentiary record of this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Thomas W. Harahush.  The testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Harahush, have you had the opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If those questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would they be the same as those provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  I have a change to make on Advo/USPS-T-5-3.  Presently the first sentence reads, "Assuming that 'in bulk' means a large quantity of mail, yes."  Then the next sentence starts.



I'd like to change that to be, "I will assume that 'in bulk' means a large quantity of mail."  Then the next sentence starts, "Yes...", and then everything else is the same after that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Harahush to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-5, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This now brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two participants initially requested oral cross-examination, the Office of Consumer Advocate and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Are there any other parties who wish to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Dreifuss, you may begin.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I'm Shelley Dreifuss for the OCA.



We do not have any prepared questions for you today, Mr. Harahush, but we may want to follow up on questions of Val-Pak.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Ms. Dreifuss.



Mr. Olson?



MR. MORGAN:  Mr. Chairman, Jeremiah Morgan for Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems and Val-Pak Dealers Association.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Bring the mike a little closer.



MR. MORGAN:  Is that better?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That's better.



MR. MORGAN:  Okay.  Great.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MORGAN:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Harahush.


A
Good morning.


Q
My questions this morning will relate only to the city carrier costing system and not to any other data systems.



Would you please turn in your response to Val-Pak-T-14-8 to the question to Witness Bradley which was redirected to you?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  That question asked about measuring the volume of DPS letters and also about estimating the volume of ECR saturation letters that are DPS.


A
Yes.


Q
Your response refers to a series of library references, one of them from Docket No. R2001-1 and the rest in this case.


A
Yes.


Q
One of the library references to which you referred is K-21 --


A
Yes.


Q
-- which consists of Handbook S-65.


A
Yes.


Q
We found on page 3-47 a statement saying that the number of separate standard ECR saturation mailings delivered to the route on the test day must be recorded.


A
That's correct.


Q
When you refer to saturation mailings do you mean all ECR saturation mailings, whether they are letters or flats or parcels?


A
Let me go to 3-47.


Q
Okay.


A
Okay.  What we're talking about in 3-47 is a count of saturation mailings by rate category, either periodicals, Standard A or Standard B, this being written before all the changes.



Yes, the number of saturation mailings that occurred during the test is counted.


Q
Regardless of the shape?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Does it include these saturation mailings irrespective of whether they are DPS, cased or taken to the street separately as a third bundle?


A
If it's a saturation mailing, we count it.


Q
If it's DPS, how can you tell that the carrier has a saturation mailing?


A
The data collector goes through -- has to go through -- every sampled stop and look and count the mail for every sampled stop.  The data collector would notice that there's ECR WSS at every stop.


Q
So it doesn't lose its identity just because it's DPS?  It's still counted?  It doesn't lose its identity?


A
No, no, no.  If it's a saturation mailing it's counted in this section here.


Q
Okay.  Does it make any distinction between saturation mailings that are addressed and those that are unaddressed, perhaps with DALs?


A
There is no distinction made.  It's totally done by those presently three rate categories.


Q
Can you tell me the difference between the number of saturation mailings delivered to the route on the test date and the number of saturation mailings actually delivered on the route on the test day?  The instruction on page 3-47 says delivered to.


A
Let's see.  I'm looking on 3-47.  I'm having a little bit of a difficulty finding where you're -- I see.  "However, you must also record the number of saturations delivered to the route on the test day."  And what's your question?


Q
Is there a difference between delivered to the route and actually delivered on the route?


A
Essentially, no.  Now, I want to qualify that by saying that the city carrier cost counts only mail that is delivered on that particular day, okay, so if we want to talk about what do we count at each sampled stop it's what is actually being carried out the door by the carrier that day.


Q
I see.  Suppose a station manager looks at the volume of mail for the route on a test day and decides it's too large or there are too many third bundles for a given route.  Suppose he decides to delay one of the saturation mailings for the day.


A
The data collector is instructed to always ask the carrier what's going out, you know, what he or she is taking out that day.  That's what determines what the data collector will count at the sampled stops.


Q
So if it's not delivered, if it's being held back for that day, it's not counted?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  The decision to delay a saturation mailing one day, can you tell me when that decision is made?


A
I believe that's outside of my testimony.  That's an operations type of question.


Q
What is available from the data which you have collected on saturation?  What data is available about saturation mailings from the data you have collected?


A
Okay.  The data that I supplied as part of my city carrier documentation explains the types of data that's out there.  Let me just go to that, and it'll make things a lot easier.


Q
Okay.


A
One of the things that we submitted was ALDRAN LOTUS City Saturation FY 2004, which is a data file.  I'm reading from the Readme Word document that's on my CD.



If you look in the city carrier documentation you'll see that that particular file, which is Layout 8, that shows that that particular file contains volume estimates for fiscal year 2004 for various rate categories by shape.  Saturation -- ECR WSS or saturation -- mail is one of those rate categories, so you would have estimated volumes for ECR WSS for all shape categories on that file.



Additionally, if you look to my answer to OCA-T-5-1 and 2 that contains quarterly data.  That was data that we supplied to the OCA.  That contains quarterly data, which has those same rate categories by shape.


Q
Does the fact that the number of saturation mailings as recorded mean that you could develop a statistical picture of the various kinds of routes?  For the various kinds of routes I should say.


A
When you say a statistical picture, I'm not quite sure I know what you're getting at.


Q
By statistical picture I mean for the various routes could you see how many have zero saturation mailings on a typical day or one saturation mailing on a typical day and so forth?


A
That data isn't in any of the files that we produce.  The data are there in the raw data files, but the number of saturation mailings data, we don't provide any estimates from that, from that raw data.


Q
But from that raw data you'd be able to figure that out?


A
One could.  One could go that approach.


Q
Okay.  For example, could you say among  park and loop routes a certain proportion of the routes have more than one saturation mailing on a typical day?


A
The data can be sliced and diced in numerous ways.  That is one way that the data could be sliced and diced.


Q
Okay.  When we look at data on saturation mailing can we tell how many were of letters and flats and parcels?


A
Not on the saturation mailings.  Not on the number of saturation mailings, no.


Q
So can you get this information by day of the week so that you could say that 90 percent of the routes have a saturation mailing on Friday, but only 20 have a saturation mailing on Monday, just as an example?


A
One could do that.  However, you're slicing the data very thin.  You're slicing it by route type.  You're slicing it by day of the week.  Is it possible?  Yes.  Would I want to do it?  No.


Q
And you wouldn't want to do it because?  What do you mean by too thin?


A
You know, the city carrier system is essentially a system which produces volumes which allows us to compute keys, our keys for the cost people.  That's what everything is geared to.



As you pointed out, we do collect the number of saturation mailings on each test.  We're not out to get volumes by day of week or anything by day of week.  I've supplied the CDs for our estimates that we have.  When you start slicing things down thinner and thinner there are potential pitfalls with doing that.


Q
Thank you.  Can you tell from the data the number of saturation mailings that are taken to the street as third bundles?


A
No, I can't.


Q
On page 3-9 of the same handbook we found a sentence which says, "If the mailing consists of a detached label with a product sample, count the two pieces as one saturation mailing."


A
That's correct.


Q
We can't find it, but does the same sentence apply if the label goes with a flat?


A
Yes.


Q
So you count both pieces as one saturation mailing, but the individual pieces separately?


A
Yes.  Those particular answers were covered in depth in the last rate case.


Q
Okay.  Can you explain what it means to record the pieces separately?


A
That is, say we have a DAL and a flat.  There will be one listing.  The data collector will have a separate listing for the DAL, that is the letter piece if I can use that, and there will be one listing for the saturation flat.


Q
So the numbers for the flats go into flats, and the numbers for the DALs --


A
That's correct.  That's correct.


Q
Okay.


A
Every piece of mail is counted.


Q
You said the DALs are counted as letters?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.


A
Well, I'll qualify that.  To the minor, extremely minor, possibility that if a carrier were to case a DAL, if he had a letter and flat case and if he were to put that DAL in a flat slot, then we would have to count it as a flat because that's where he put it.



That's I'm sure an extremely rare item, so basically the answer to your question is yes, the DAL would be counted as a letter.


Q
Typically?


A
Yes.


Q
The original question, T-14-8, asked about the volume of mail that is DPS'd.


A
Yes.


Q
Which we understand would have to be letters by definition.


A
Yes.


Q
When a saturation mailing of letters is DPS'd and arrives at a carrier station mixed in with other letters, does the CCS system collect any data at all on these DPS saturation letters that are different from the data collected on all the other letters?


A
Okay.  Let me go back.  You said something about the DPS letters are mixed in with the other letters.  I wanted to make sure I understood what you meant by that.


Q
Well, the DPS saturation letters are mixed in with all the other DPS letters.


A
The DPS saturation letters would be in DPS trays.  All the other letters would be cased.


Q
Okay.


A
What we have is, you know, we count all our mail by what we say shape -- DPS letters, other letters, which is all letters not DPS letters, and then flats, small parcels and large parcels.



If a letter is in the DPS tray it's a DPS letter.  If it's not in the DPS tray, that is if it's being cased, it's an other letter.


Q
My question is if there's saturation letters that are DPS'd in those saturation letters, and we're just talking about the saturation.


A
Okay.


Q
We're talking about the DPS letters at this point.


A
Okay.


Q
If there are saturation letters in there, is there any other data collected from those that is different than the data collected on all the other letters?


A
No.  No.  Our data collectors collect class, subclass, rate, shape.  They're done.


Q
I understand.  When the CCS system collects data on letters that are DPS'd can we tell what portion of those letters are DALs?


A
No, we can't.


Q
Suppose the DALs for a saturation mailing are DPS'd.  When the data collectors are told to count the pieces as one saturation mailing but record the pieces separately, does this situation cause any problem?


A
No.  If we have a DAL and a host piece, as you call it, data collectors know that, you know, a DAL is a requirement for a host piece, so they know that there's only going to be -- you know, that's only one saturation.



As you've seen in our instructions since I know you went through them very well, we explain that very clearly.  You count each piece separately, but you count the saturation mailing only once.


Q
I see.  Finally, could the data available tell us how many times a DAL is DPS'd and then the carrier later decides to case the flat to every delivery point?


A
Okay.  There were two questions there.  The first part was the number of times the DPS was a DAL?  No, we don't know.


Q
It's really one question.


A
Okay.


Q
If the DAL is DPS'd --


A
Okay.


Q
-- can you tell how many times that the flat or the host piece I think you called it is cased for the delivery point?


A
No.  We have nothing on casing.



MR. MORGAN:  Okay.  Thank you.  No further questions.  Thank you, Mr. Harahush.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Are there any additional questions of this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?  Okay.  Commissioner Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  When the letter carriers are presented with additional bundles and they can only manage three, but there may be a fourth with a saturation mailing, what's the system to decide whether to postpone it for a day, whether to make a second trip?



Is that something that's automatic?  Is there discretion from the supervisor involved in determining how to handle that bundle?  What are the costs involved?  Are they measured at all for decisions about handling those supplementary bundles?



THE WITNESS:  That's way out of my league.  The system is we count what goes out.  We count the mail that's delivered that day.



With respect to what decisions are made to what goes out that day, I don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  It seems to me in listening to the discussion that there are some costs involved, and I'm wondering where they're captured.  Do you have any idea what other witness might be able to answer this question?



THE WITNESS:  No, I don't.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, do you have any idea?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Mr. Hollies, do you have any idea?



MR. HOLLIES:  Yes.  If you have an operational question of that type, Witness Lewis would be the layperson to ask.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



Are there any additional questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. HOLLIES:  I would like a couple of minutes, please.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Why don't we take five minutes.  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?



MR. HOLLIES:  The Postal Service has no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Harahush, that completes your testimony here today.  We thank you for your contribution to the record, and you are now excused.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Who is next?  Mr. Koetting, would you please identify your next witness so I can swear him in?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Dennis Stevens.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Stevens, would you raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


DENNIS P. STEVENS



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



Mr. Koetting?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-15.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Mr. Stevens, could you please state your full name and title for the record?


A
Dennis Paul Stevens, Central Economist, United States Postal Service.


Q
Mr. Stevens, I just handed you a document entitled Testimony of Dennis P. Stevens on Behalf of the United States Postal Service, which has been designated as USPS-T-15.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would this be your testimony?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
And there are Category 2 library references associated with your testimony?


A
Yes, there are.


Q
Could you please identify those for the record?


A
USPS-LR-K-78, USPS-LR-K-79, USPS-LR-K-80, USPS-LR-K-133.


Q
And it's your intention to sponsor those library references in evidence as well?


A
That's correct.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, with that the Postal Service would request that the testimony of Dennis P. Stevens on behalf of the United States Postal, USPS-T-15, and the associated Category 2 library references be entered into evidence in this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Dennis Stevens.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-15, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Stevens, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were asked to you orally today, would they be the same as those you provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, with one minor correction.  The response to Advo/USPS-T-15-3, in the fourth line it reads, "If the carrier has previously scanned a stop section," and that should read "previously scanned a lot section."



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Stevens to the reporter?  That material will be received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-15, was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point I'm going to add answers Witness Stevens provided to a Presiding Officer's Information Request.  They are POIR 9, Questions 4 and 10.



In addition, the answer to POIR 5, Question 1, identifies Library Reference USPS-LR-K-132 as containing the requested material.



Witness Stevens, would your answers to these questions be the same as you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would be.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  And do you sponsor K-132?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I do.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I am handing two copies of the answers and direct that it be admitted into evidence and transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. POIR 9, Questions 4 and 10, and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination?  Yes?



Mr. McLaughlin, would you please identify yourself?



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Mr. Chairman, Tom McLaughlin for Advo.  I would like to show the witness copies of his responses to Advo/USPS-T-16-2 through 5, which were redirected from John Kelley.  We received them just yesterday.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MCLAUGHLIN:


Q
Mr. Stevens, would your answers to those questions be the same today if you were asked orally?


A
Yes, they would be.



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Mr. Chairman, I have two copies of the interrogatory responses, and I would ask that they be transcribed into the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  So ordered.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. Advo/USPS-T-16-2 through 5, and was received in evidence.)

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination, the Office of Consumer Advocate, Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Are there any other parties who wish to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Ms. Dreifuss?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Stevens.


A
Good morning.


Q
I'd like to start by talking about your background.  It's an impressive one.  On page 1 of your testimony you have an autobiographical sketch.  I think it says there that you joined the Postal Service in 1983.  Is that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
So you have 22 years of experience with the Postal Service?


A
That's correct.


Q
You worked in mail processing operations as a supervisor it says here.


A
That's correct.


Q
About how many years was that?


A
1984 to 1988.  About four to five years, I believe.


Q
Okay.


A
Yes.


Q
And then you say a little further down that you're thoroughly versed in all aspects of Postal costing, concentrating in the last several years on the delivery function.  Is that right?


A
That's correct.


Q
When you say that you have been concentrating in the last several years on the delivery function, in what way were you concentrating on that?


A
In terms of trying to improve the costing methodologies.


Q
Were you part of a team that decided to design and launch a city carrier street time survey?


A
Yes.


Q
So you were one of the initial team members?


A
That's correct.


Q
Who were the members of that team?


A
Several folks from the Postal Service, as well as some contractors.


Q
You don't need to give me the names, but what positions would the people in the Postal Service have held?


A
Management costing attribution.  Management costing attribution, several other economists and statisticians from the Postal Service.


Q
And what outside consultants were brought in?


A
Also I should mention there were operational people too that had operational expertise as well.



The outside consultants were also economists and statisticians.


Q
Right.  Was there more than one firm that was brought in on a consulting basis?


A
Are you talking about specifically this study?


Q
Yes.  I'm talking about this study, the city carrier street time survey.


A
There probably was only one firm.


Q
What firm was that?


A
Foster Associates.


Q
What did Foster Associates do to facilitate the design and launching of this study?


A
They provided support in the programming and the data collection, as well as helped in the analysis of the data as we received it.


Q
When did the team begin its work to bring about a city carrier street time survey?


A
This has been going on six or seven years.  Our initial thoughts started probably in the late 1990s.


Q
But the Postal Service didn't present a study like this in Docket No. R2000-1, did they?


A
No.  This was the preliminary thoughts about how to improve the cost savings.


Q
Right.


A
To get to particularly this study, it started in earnest I'm thinking in 2000-2001.


Q
And what would you say was the purpose of the study?  If you were going to give me a general description of the study's purpose, what is it?


A
Well, the main goal and thrust of the study was primarily this was street time.  The city carrier street time since 1986 has pretty much been a black box, and we really hadn't done anything since then.



The goal was to try to figure out what carriers were doing on the street and attribute those activities to Postal products.


Q
So you view this as an attribution study?


A
Partially, yes.


Q
What was the other part?


A
Variability, a sense of trying to determine the effects on how or what kinds of costs would change or be modified based on changes in volumes.


Q
Okay.  So that was the volume variability part of it?


A
Yes.


Q
You wanted to see how a city carrier's time would change when volumes would change?


A
That was part of it, yes.


Q
And was it important that you determine how a carrier's time changed depending on the class of mail that was being delivered on the route?


A
We looked at cost drivers as they were.  We tried to decide what were the cost drivers for the carrier rather than how we actually priced them out.



The study ends up looking at what the carrier handles and how the carrier handles it.  The carrier generally is not concerned with the product class, but more so by shape of how he delivers it.


Q
So you considered shape to be a more important cost driver than class?  That's what the team decided?


A
Well, it may be related, but the team decided to look at operations, see how the carriers actually delivered the mail and try to figure out how to measure that, measure those activities, and then try to tie those back to the classes that actually were carried.



It's not that they were separate entities.  They were kind of linked up, a cost link together.


Q
What were the dates that this study actually took place?


A
In May of 2002.  May to June.  I don't have the exact dates.


Q
For how many delivery days were data collected?


A
Our goal was to collect 12 days at each of the sample sites.


Q
And were you able to achieve that goal?


A
No, not completely primarily because of certain situations that happened at certain sites -- route evaluations or things like that or particular problems.  Some places only gave us one week of data.  Some places gave us less than 12.


Q
Was there a holiday during that period?


A
I think so.


Q
Do you remember what the holiday was?


A
It's usually Memorial Day around there.  I can't remember for sure though.  It seems there was a holiday during that period.  I'd have to go back and look.


Q
Assuming Memorial Day fell within that time period, did that actually result in only 11 delivery days being measured as opposed to 12?


A
That's probably correct, yes.


Q
Can you tell me?  There are four main witnesses in this case that have a role to play --


A
Yes.


Q
-- in presenting the city carrier street time survey results and using those results.  You're one of them.  There's Witness Lewis, Witness Kelley and Witness Bradley.



Were all of you part of the original team that began to organize in 2000-2001 to present this survey?


A
No.  Witness Lewis joined us later.  He replaced another operations person, who was our primary contact.


Q
So you, Witness Kelley and Witness Bradley were all part of the team in the 2000-2001

timeframe --


A
That's correct.


Q
-- that formed to organize this study?


A
That's correct.


Q
How was the decision made to collect data for a two-week period as opposed to some other length of time?


A
Part of it had to do with trying to get information over obviously more than one day.  Part of it was cost factors in terms of how big a sampling and those kinds of issues, and probably those kind of questions may be best answered by Witness Kelley.



In general, the goal was to try to get a good sense of variation in day-to-day and week-to-week and so we opted for two weeks.


Q
I see.  So you felt you were able to observe day-to-day variations over an 11 day period?


A
Yes.


Q
And week-to-week variations because there were two different weeks involved?


A
Yes.


Q
Were you able to observe month-to-month variations?


A
No.


Q
Were you able to observe year-to-year variations?


A
No.


Q
Were you able to observe seasonal effects in the delivery of mail?


A
I'm not sure about that.  You may want to pose that question to Witness Bradley in terms of whether there were seasonal implications of those data.


Q
You don't take a position on that?


A
That's correct.


Q
I can ask you this because you're aware of when the study was performed, right?


A
Yes.


Q
It was performed for 11 days at the end of May and beginning of June, correct?


A
That's accurate, yes.


Q
And it was performed in 2002?


A
That's correct.


Q
It was not ever repeated at a later time in 2002, was it?


A
No.


Q
It was never repeated in any subsequent year to May and June of 2002, was it?


A
Not in its entirety, no.


Q
It was partially performed at a later time?  Is that what you're saying?


A
No.  What I'm saying is that the CCSTS study as it is, it had two parts to it.  The first part was the data that occurred in I think it was November of 2001, which was the fall of the year.  We had the information there, and then we had the full study that we did in May.  That's correct.


Q
Was that full study ever performed following the last data collection day in June of 2002?  Was the study ever repeated in any later years?


A
We have started preliminary information on something else, another study, but that is not part of this study.


Q
Please describe what you're doing now on a preliminary basis.


A
We have collected data, raw data from some scans.  It's sitting on a shelf.  We haven't had time to work with it.


Q
I'm sorry.  You said you collected some raw data from scans?


A
Yes.  Some would be from scans, yes.


Q
This is a city carrier route?


A
That's correct.


Q
How many routes have you collected data for?


A
I don't know.


Q
Ballpark guess?


A
I really don't know offhand.  I could give you the information later, but offhand I don't know.


Q
How many zip codes?


A
Offhand I don't know.  I can give you the information later, but I don't have the information currently.


Q
When did you start this preliminary effort?


A
It started preliminarily in early 2004, the data collection in 2004, the scanning in 2004.  That was it.  We haven't done anything with the data.


Q
When you said you had scans from that period of time, were the scans very much like the kind of scanning that's described in your testimony?


A
The process is similar.  The scans or some of the scans are similar, but it was a totally different study.


Q
What was the purpose of the study?



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, at this point the Postal Service is going to object to the relevance of this question.  The OCA is inquiring about a study that isn't being proffered by the Postal Service and has no bearing with the study that's being offered by Witnesses Stevens, Bradley and Kelley.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Mr. Chairman, I don't think that's the test that the Commission applies on the relevance of evidence.  It's whether the evidence is relevant to the attribution of city carrier costs to the class of mail.



It sounds like this preliminary study is highly relevant for that purpose.  It may not be something the Postal Service chose to present, but it is clearly relevant.  I would ask that I be allowed to continue to ask more questions about this preliminary study.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We'll allow it.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
What's the purpose of the 2004 study?


A
It's basically to look again at carrier costs in terms of the street time and their activities.


Q
Are you trying to determine the volume variability of city carrier costs in this preliminary study?


A
Yes.


Q
And you're trying to determine how to attribute city carrier costs by means of this study?


A
Yes.


Q
You were saying a moment ago you were performing scans.  Are you using DOIS for this study?


A
No.  We didn't use DOIS for the last study.


Q
You didn't use DOIS for the last study?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  If you could turn to page 23 of your testimony?  You have a section there.  It's Section B, DOIS Data.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
You say you didn't use DOIS data in the carrier street time survey, so I'm wondering why you have a section in your testimony that's labeled DOIS Data?


A
Well, what we asked the local sites to do was to provide us volumes.  The volumes that they provided us are volumes that they also provide DOIS and other systems within their organizations.



To make clear what we were asking for were things, because several of the sites or a third of the sites did not use DOIS or other forms.  We simply asked them to provide us mail counts using the best counts they had available.


Q
So you're saying --


A
I'm saying that some folks may have used DOIS to provide us numbers.  We asked them to give us the best counts that they could give us.


Q
So to the best of your knowledge, DOIS data, that is data entered into the DOIS system, were used in this study, wasn't it?


A
Volume data entered into the mainframe systems were used in the study.  Yes.


Q
What is the source of volume data for the preliminary study that was undertaken in 2004?


A
Similarly, the same response.  We asked them to provide us the best volume data that they had locally.


Q
And that may be data that was entered into DOIS, right?


A
Yes.  The supervisor is responsible for counting the mail volumes at the local sites.  We asked them to also provide us that information.  That information may have been the same as entered into DOIS or may not have been.  I'm not sure.



Clearly for things like parcels and accountables, we had to make explicitly clear the definition of those type items that were used that were not in DOIS or any other system.


Q
Could you turn to your testimony at page 3, please?  I'm going to ask you about the last paragraph of that testimony.


A
Yes.


Q
In the second sentence of the last paragraph on page 3 you say, "Study coordinators, in conjunction with delivery supervisors, provided operationally mandated daily mail counts from USPS mainframe databases and from local counts at the delivery units."



What are the USPS mainframe databases that you're talking about there?


A
I'm not sure because it varies from site to site.  What we asked them to do was whatever way they counted and tabulated their volumes locally to provide that to us.



In general, these sites also are required, it's my understanding, to send volumes to various databases or reporting systems.  As a means to explain to them the type of information and the quality of information that we wanted, we used that language.


Q
So part of the information that's in the city carrier street time survey comes from USPS mainframe databases.  Is that correct?


A
It comes from the supervisor who inputs information also into those same databases.


Q
How did you receive the information?  Did you go directly into the mainframe databases to obtain the information?


A
No.  They sent us outputs.  Sometimes the outputs were DOIS outputs because for those supervisors that information was exactly the same.


Q
I see.  So supervisors would have input data into DOIS, and then for purposes of your study they would have generated output from DOIS to provide to you?  Is that correct?


A
An output printout.  That's correct, yes.


Q
Now, further down in that paragraph you say that 137 zip codes out of 161 recorded the volumes on DOIS and DSIS reports.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
As we're talking about DOIS and DSIS, it occurs to me that there may be many people in the room who don't know what that stands for.  Just to illuminate the discussion for others, what does DOIS stand for?


A
I think it's delivery operation information systems.


Q
And what does DSIS stand for?


A
I think it's delivery support information systems.  Witness Lewis could help you better with those.


Q
Okay.  Do you know whether there's still any offices on the DSIS system, as opposed to the DOIS system?


A
I think not, but Witness Lewis should be able to help you with that.


Q
Do you know if DOIS contains information from time and attendance reports?


A
I'm told that.  Again, I'm not an expert at all about DOIS.


Q
What volume information in terms of piece counts or pieces per foot counts did you need from delivery unit supervisors in conducting the study?


A
Those inputs are in my testimony and are clearly labeled, all the various forms.  Business letters, flats, sequenced mail, parcels and accountables.


Q
You wanted a separate count of DPS letters, I believe.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And you wanted a separate count of non-DPS letters?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
You wanted counts of flats?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Do the flat counts come from end-of-run reports, EOR reports, in some cases?


A
Possibly.


Q
If they don't come from an end-of-run reports then were they manual counts by supervisors?


A
The only ones that we were absolutely certain were manual counts were the case letters and case flats.


Q
Okay.  So case letters and case flats were counted manually?


A
Yes.


Q
And there were also counts of parcels?  Is that correct?


A
Our defined parcels, yes.


Q
I'm sorry?  I didn't catch that.


A
Yes.  Parcels as we defined them for the study.


Q
You qualified your answer.  What do you mean by as you defined them for the study?


A
In the testimony we define parcels as those pieces that could not fit in the mailbox or the mail receptacle.


Q
What was your term for a package, packaged-shaped piece, that could fit into a mailbox?


A
SPR.  SPR.


Q
That's a type of parcel, isn't it?


A
Small.


Q
A small parcel?


A
Yes.


Q
So you distinguished between small parcels and large parcels?  Is that correct?


A
Based on what I just said, yes.


Q
And the supervisors gave you those counts of small parcels and large parcels?


A
The carriers gave us counts on parcels because they're the only ones who could determine whether the pieces could actually fit in the mailbox or not.


Q
Do you know if parcels are among the operationally mandated daily mail counts?


A
No.  My answer is I don't know whether they're part of the mandated counts or not.  I think there's a space in DOIS for it, and I think sometimes they count them and sometimes they don't.  Again, the parcels as we defined them for the study are not a mandated count.


Q
Do you know if you got any parcel piece information from the operationally mandated count?


A
No.  We got none from those.  The parcel counts, as far as I understand, were the forms that were filled out by the carriers.  Those were the only numbers we used for the study.


Q
Do you know if accountable mail is part of the operationally mandated daily mail count?


A
No.  I'm not aware of that.


Q
You don't know one way or the other?


A
Right.


Q
You did have counts of accountables though, didn't you, in your study?


A
Yes, because we were concerned about that.  We were questioning that.  We asked them to have the carriers specifically count the accountables that they delivered that day.  Yes.


Q
How were accountables defined?


A
We defined accountables as those mail pieces that required a signature or customer contact.


Q
Where would an item with delivery confirmation have fallen in under that definition?  Would it have been something that would be considered an accountable or not considered an accountable?


A
If the piece could be scanned and placed in the customer's mailbox without customer contact and did not require a customer signature for some other purpose then it would not be considered an accountable.


Q
Were Express Mail pieces considered accountables?


A
Yes.


Q
Did the supervisors or carriers provide the counts for accountables?


A
The carriers, under the supervision of the supervisors, provided those counts on a daily basis.  That was a carrier mandated responsibility to count the accountables and parcels and place them on the route sheet for that day.


Q
Did they distinguish among insured mail or signature confirmation or certified mail or Express Mail?


A
No.


Q
Did you collect information on saturation -- I've often called it saturation bundles in the past, but I believe they may be called saturation sets.  Do you know what the correct terminology is for that?


A
We counted what we called sequenced mail, which I guess is similar kinds of things, but the only information we had that the supervisors would provide us was the piece count in any sequenced mail on a route on a given day.


Q
So the supervisors provided to you the number of sequenced pieces that had to be delivered on the delivery day observed?


A
Yes.  By route, yes.


Q
By route.  Did those counts distinguish between letters and flats?


A
No.


Q
Was there any indication of the number of bundles that were involved?


A
No.


Q
Or the number of sets?


A
No.


Q
Based on your experience, your 22 years of experience and your concentration on delivery costs, do you know whether cased letters and flats are normally organized by delivery point into a small packet?



In other words, are cased letters combined with cased flats to be brought out onto the street by the carrier and then delivered in that way?


A
I'm not sure about that.  That's sort of outside my expertise of operations questions.


Q
You wouldn't know whether there are any rules against putting a rubberband around a grouping of mail for a particular delivery point, would you?


A
I don't know anything about any of the rules and things they use, no.


Q
We spoke earlier about the dates during which the survey was conducted was the end of May and the beginning of June.  Based on your 22 years of experience, and let me start with your experience as a supervisor, that volumes tend to vary, and perhaps I'll give you an example.



Around the Christmas season, for example, there might be more packages delivered by carriers -- often these are gift items -- than you would tend to see at the end of May or beginning of June.  Do you recall that situation?


A
I guess generally that's probably true.


Q
In your experience as a supervisor of mail processing do you recall that there seems to be a heavy flow of catalogs in the beginning of the fall mailing season around September and October?  Does that sound familiar to you?


A
I know that generally, but I don't know how it affects operations.


Q
To the extent that there is seasonality in the shapes of mail the Postal Service has to deliver and the total volumes that the Postal Service has to deliver over the course of a year, that seasonality is not reflected in this study, is it?


A
No.  That was not my goal.  I think the seasonality I guess comes out of the CCS in terms of distribution fees.  That question may be best directed to the CCS operations.


Q
Actually I want to ask you though about the purpose of this study and how it relates to the question I just posed.



You told me at the beginning of the cross-examination that the purpose of this study was to be able to determine how to attribute cost to shapes of mail, how to assess the volume variability of mail in the city carrier operations.



Now, if there's any seasonality involved in that this study would not capture it, would it?



MR. KOETTING:  I believe that question was already asked and answered earlier.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Well, I have to apologize because I don't remember the answer.  I don't see any harm in having the witness answer the question at this time.



MR. KOETTING:  The question was asked and answered.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Well, I'm going to have to ask that the transcriptionist go back so I will know what the answer was because I don't recall it.



Would you mind going back to the beginning of my cross-examination and look for the question and answer, unless Attorney Koetting will concede this point because I have other questions along these lines.



MR. KOETTING:  The question was asked and answered.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Proceed.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Do you know if I asked you that question before?


A
Yes.  I think I answered it, and I also said the seasonality implications may be best addressed by Witness Bradley.


Q
I understand that, but I want to ask you because you were part of the original team.


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  The question was asked and answered.  Now it's been asked and answered twice.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Proceed, Ms. Dreifuss.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
If there is seasonality in the data -- well, let me ask you something else, which I did not ask earlier.



There's a witness in this case, Witness Bernstein, who provides information to Witness Thress in this case concerning mail volume trends and key variables affecting mail volumes.  Are either of these witnesses familiar to you?


A
No.


Q
You've never heard of them?


A
I've heard of them.


Q
Would you accept, subject to check, that both of them are witnesses in this proceeding?


A
Yes.


Q
And will you accept, subject to check, that Witness Bernstein in the Purpose section of his testimony says that he is going to explain mail volume trends and key variables affecting mail volume that he provides to Witness Thress?  Would you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
Would you accept, subject to check, that Witness Bernstein says that seasonable variations have an impact on the following:  First class single piece letters?  Would you accept that?


A
Subject to check?


Q
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  I'm not sure what the purpose is of having counsel read Witness Bernstein's testimony.  It speaks for itself.  The witness doesn't need to accept it or doesn't need to accept it.  It's there.



MS. DREIFUSS:  This is a predicate for another question.



MR. KOETTING:  Then just read the testimony and ask the question.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Will you accept, subject to check, that Witness Bernstein cites seasonal variations as having an impact on volumes of first class work shared letters?


A
Yes.


Q
Priority Mail?


A
Yes.


Q
Express Mail?


A
Yes.


Q
Periodicals?


A
Yes.


Q
Standard regular?


A
Yes.


Q
Standard ECR?


A
Yes.


Q
Standard nonprofit ECR?


A
Yes.


Q
In fact, with respect to standard nonprofit ECR Witness Bernstein says that there is an election year trend that he was concerned about for the year 2004.  Would you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  Could you provide citations so that we can check the subject testimony?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Yes, I will.  Would you like me to go back to the beginning of my list and give you a page citation?



MR. KOETTING:  That would be helpful.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Okay.  First class single piece letters, page 41; first class work shared letters, page 56; Priority Mail, page 73; Express Mail, page 81; periodicals, pages 97, 104 and 114 across the various subclasses; standard regular, page 139; standard ECR, page 146, standard nonprofit ECR, pages 157 through 158.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Now back to standard nonprofit ECR.  If there is an election year trend to delivery of standard nonprofit ECR volume and if Witness Bernstein was concerned about that for the year 2004, am I correct that a city carrier street time survey performed in 2002 would not have captured that seasonality?  Is that correct?


A
I'm not sure about that answer.  One of the goals of the study that I did not mention that I should have mentioned, which is the number one goal, was to update the 1986 study.  In the 1986 study, similarly our methodologies deal with it in terms of the variation, but the variation is handled with the CCS distribution key.



The goals of the study was not to answer every conceivable question that could be asked about carrier operations.  It was basically designed to update the 1986 information and have it fit into an existing costing methodology.



MS. DREIFUSS:  With all due respect to counsel, if the witness is going to give me the same answer he's given several times before I'm going to need to follow up with the same question I asked before.



This witness said that CCS will take care of the seasonality question, so that puts me in a position where I'm going to need to ask you again about the possible effects of seasonality on the measurement of volume variability.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
If there is seasonality in the measurement of volume variability, a study performed in two weeks at the end of May and the beginning of June will not capture it.  Is that correct?


A
My testimony is not on the volume variability.  That's Witness Bradley.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dreifuss, would you please be a little more cautious about repetitive questions, please?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Yes, sir.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
I might as well complete my list from Witness Bernstein.  Would you accept, subject to check, that Witness Bernstein cites seasonal variations as having an impact on volumes of parcel post, page 171 of his testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Registered mail, page 208?


A
Yes.


Q
Insured mail, page 213?


A
Yes.


Q
Certified mail, page 217?


A
Yes.


Q
Signature confirmation, page 245?


A
Yes.


Q
Will you accept, subject to check, that at pages 38 and 39 of Witness Thress' testimony he focuses on 22 seasonal variables?  Will you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
He gives a great deal of emphasis to certain times of the year.  Let me read you some of those 22 seasonal variables from the list I see on page 38.



He isolates the period December 11 through 12.  Will you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
And the period December 13 through 15?  Would you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
And the period December 16 through 17?  Would you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
He continues in two-day increments and then goes to December 24.  That apparently has particular seasonal variations.  Will you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
And also the period December 25 through the 31st?  Will you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, you conducted a study at the end of May and June of 2002.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
You did not conduct this study at any time in December, did you?


A
In December?  No.


Q
Let me read you some of the other seasonal variables he's got here.  September 1 through 15 and September 16 through 30.  Again, this is all from page 38.  Those are seasonal variables.



Did you conduct your study during either of these two-week periods in September?


A
No.


Q
He cites October as being a seasonal variable.  Did you conduct your study in October?


A
No.


Q
He cites November 1 through December 10 as being a seasonal variable.  Did you conduct your study during that period of time?


A
I'm hesitating.  I did do a beta test during the fall of the year.  I'm not sure if it was October/ November, but in general, no.


Q
I'll skip December.  I've already gone over that.  He cites January 2 through February 28 and 29 as a seasonal variable.  Did you conduct your study during that period of time?


A
No.


Q
He also cites March 1 through March 31.  Did you conduct your study during that period of time?


A
No.  We only conducted the study during the periods of time I've already quoted.


Q
So you didn't conduct the study during the period April 1 through 15, another seasonal variable?  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'll end this up by saying July 1 through August 31 is another seasonal variable.  You didn't conduct your study during that period of time either, did you?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dreifuss, could you tell me where you're going with this line of questioning, please?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  I'm trying to show that the study is completely inadequate to the purposes that the Commission needs to apply it; that a study performed for a very, very brief period of time during a single year during a two-week period that does not capture any seasonal variation, that does not carry any variations that might occur over a rate cycle, is completely inconsistent with the Commission's prior holdings on the kind of study it needed and wanted the Postal Service to present.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Continue.



MS. DREIFUSS:  Thank you.  Mr. Chairman, you very conveniently and happily have led me to actually going to prior Commission statements.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
In Docket R1997-1 in paragraph 3035 the Commission stated that an eight-week time span is too short to capture effects that are volume variable over the time span of a postal rate cycle.  Will you accept that subject to check?


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  Could you give us the context in which that statement was made?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Yes.  This is a criticism and ultimately a rejection of Witness Bradley's study of the volume variability of mail processing costs in Docket R1997-1.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
The Commission further stated, "The Commission's understanding of the time period that is appropriate for volume variable cost analyses is that the volume variability of costs should reflect the length of time that the Commission's recommended rates would be expected to be in effect."  Do you accept that subject to check?



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, I'm going to object here.  Again, the Commission's statements speak for themselves.  The witness does not need to accept them subject to check.  They don't need to become evidence.



Counsel can make whatever arguments she wishes to on brief with this material, but it's not necessary for the cross-examination of this witness for her to sit here and read Commission statements and then ask him to accept subject to check something he doesn't even have in front of him.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I totally agree with counsel.



Ms. Dreifuss, those statements speak for themselves, and there's no purpose in reading witnesses' testimony.  Please proceed.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Mr. Stevens, did you collect data for the city carrier street time survey that spanned an entire rate cycle?


A
No.


Q
Did you conduct a study that provided panel data on city carrier street time costs to the Commission?


A
No.


Q
I want to ask you about the collection activity for which you collected data.  What kinds of collection activities were studied?


A
Mail collections you're talking about?


Q
Yes.  Mail collection activities.


A
The only collection activities that were studied were the collection activities done by carriers as they were on their routes.



We captured collections as part of delivery times when carriers retrieved mail from a delivery box at the same time they put in mail.  That was included in what we call delivery time, so it was like collected while delivered.



Secondly, we captured situations where city carriers would actually pool mail from city collection boxes, mail collection boxes.


Q
What kind of information did you collect on the retrieval of mail from individual mailboxes?


A
We didn't capture anything separately from that except the pieces that were brought in.


Q
So do you have any time data for that activity?


A
Not as a separate activity, no.


Q
You didn't have the carriers scan that point at which they were going to retrieve a piece of mail from an individual mailbox?


A
No.


Q
Did you have any piece counts of those pieces that were collected from individual mailboxes?


A
Yes, we do.


Q
Who provided those piece counts?


A
The carriers.


Q
Do you know if Witness Bradley used that information in performing his econometric analysis?


A
I think he used some of the information.  You'd have to talk to Witness Bradley about how he used the data.


Q
Now, in terms of mail retrieved from mail collection boxes --


A
Yes?


Q
-- what kind of data did you collect on that?


A
We started with the idea that carriers were collecting a significant part -- there's a significant activity, a daily activity or at least some regular activity pulling mail from the mailboxes, so we asked them to scan that.



We found some information from it.  It was so sparse and scarce we kind of went with the idea that we had before the study that most of that activity is no longer done by city carriers pulling mail from mailboxes.  The data was so scarce and sparse there's nothing anywhere -- in the study anywhere.


Q
All right.  So even though he collected the data, to the best of your knowledge --


A
It wasn't used.


Q
-- Witness Bradley didn't use it?


A
Yes.


Q
In March 2004 the Postal Service started a new service called carrier pickup.  Are you familiar with that service at all?  Have you ever heard of it?


A
I've heard of it, yes.  That's correct.



MR. KOETTING:  I'm not sure what this has to do with this witness' testimony, which is the study which, as we've determined, concluded in June 2002.  I object on the ground of relevancy.



MS. DREIFUSS:  I believe it's relevant, Mr. Chairman, because I'm going to try to demonstrate to the Commission that there's a significant new carrier selection activity that is the picking up of Express Mail and Priority Mail and in some cases parcel post from individual recipients that would not be represented in this study.  I think I'll only need another question or two to establish that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, I think we know that.  Proceed.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
Have you ever heard of carrier pickup?


A
Yes.


Q
Are you generally familiar with it?


A
Somewhat.


Q
Do you know that it generally involves picking up Express Mail and Priority Mail packages?


A
I'm not familiar with the types of mail or products they actually pick up.


Q
Well, would you accept, subject to check, and if you want to check I'm looking at the March 2004 issue of Mailers Companion that I obtained from the Postal Service's website, usps.com.



Would you accept, subject to check, that carrier pickup is for the purpose of picking up Express Mail and Priority Mail packages primarily?


A
You got that statement from where?


Q
I see a description of this service in this is a Postal Service publication called Mailers Companion, and the issue is 2004.  I can show you what I printed from the internet if you care to look at it.


A
That's not my understanding of what carrier pickup is.



MS. DREIFUSS:  May I approach the witness?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  I read it, and the first sentence I see is, "Carrier pickup allows customers to notify their local post office on line when they have packages to pick up regardless of class."



My understanding of this is that it's just a continuation of the same process that's always been there where carriers will pick up mail from customers.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Dreifuss, I think the witness is not familiar with this.  Would you just please continue?



MS. DREIFUSS:  Yes, sir.  At a later time OCA will establish what carrier pickup is.



BY MS. DREIFUSS:


Q
To the extent that there is a new service begun in March 2004 or thereabouts, the study that you performed in the May/June timeframe of 2002 would not reflect those activities.  Is that correct?


A
My understanding is it's not a new service.  I mean, our carriers have always picked up mail.  The new portion as I understand it is a simple way of letting the carrier know beforehand that he has to pick up some mail.


Q
That simple way that you mentioned, was that simple way in place in May and June of 2002?


A
I would assume so.  If the customer wanted to leave something for the carrier he would leave it in the mailbox or would leave a note in the box for pickup.


Q
If the service had a different character in 2004 than it did in 2002 then am I correct that a 2002 study would not reflect anything that was different about carrier pickup that was implemented in the year 2004?


A
If there was a difference in carrier behavior in terms of their activities that would be correct.



MS. DREIFUSS:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Ms. Dreifuss.



Mr. Olson?



I think what we should do before Mr. Olson begins is why don't we take our midmorning break for about 10 minutes and then come back at 11:25?  Thank you.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Stevens, William Olson representing Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems and Val-Pak Dealers Association.



We asked in an interrogatory to Witness Bradley that got redirected to you, two of them actually, but the one I want to ask you to look at is T-14-14.  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I have it.


Q
Okay.  The question dealt with costing for the treatment of flats in the category of sequenced mail in Witness Bradley's testimony.



Is it safe to say that if I ask you a question about what sequenced mail means and ask Witness Bradley a question about what sequenced mail means in his testimony that we're going to come to the same term and the same meaning?


A
I hope so.


Q
Okay.  Well, since we had asked the question of him and you answered it, I guess it was because you were the data collection expert on the 2002 city carrier street time survey?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  I know I asked about flats, but let me just briefly supplement that with a question about letters.



We asked you about how certain pieces were recorded in your data collection, and you said that all delivered mail was recorded.  That is correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Now what I want to ask you is what falls in the category of sequenced mail and what is outside the category of sequenced mail?  I think the easiest way is to ask a number of specific questions.



Let me first start with if you have letters which are DPS'd to the plant and they come to the carrier as part of the DPS letter mail stream, those are counted as letters, correct?


A
As DPS letters.


Q
Okay.  If DALs are DPS'd to the plant and are included in that mail street, those are also counted as letters, correct?


A
That's correct.  They'll be included in the DPS count.


Q
On the other hand of course a flat cannot be DPS'd so that wouldn't apply here, but if you had a letter and the letter was cased by the carrier that would be counted as a letter in the system, correct?


A
Yes, as a cased letter.


Q
And if it were a DAL and the DAL were cased, that would be treated as a letter?


A
As a cased letter.


Q
And if it were a flat and it were cased by the carrier it would be considered a cased flat I take it?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Now for third bundles of letters that are taken directly to the street those would be considered sequenced mail, would they?


A
Yes.


Q
And if they're counted as sequenced mail by definition they're not going to be double counted as letters, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And if you have DALs which are not DPS'd or not cased, they're simply taken as a bundle to the street along with the host piece, the count of those DALs, is that included in sequenced mail?


A
Could you repeat the question?  I'm sorry.  I think I got you, but I'm not sure.


Q
I'm sorry.  It probably was confusing.  If you have DALs and they're not DPS'd, they're not cased, but they're simply a stack of line of travel DALs that the carrier takes directly to the street along with the host piece, those DALs are counted as pieces of sequenced mail, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  And then if the carrier takes the host piece, the flat or parcel perhaps, with a DAL and he takes that as a third bundle to the street that also would be counted as a piece of sequenced mail, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Within sequenced mail do you divide between letters and flats?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  I guess this is obvious, but I'll ask it anyway.  Do you divide between DALs and non-DAL letters?  If you don't divide between letters and flats, I guess that's obvious.


A
No.


Q
So your sequenced mail number is all pieces taken directly to the street by a carrier whether they're third bundles, letters or DALs or flats?


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Where a detached address label is cased and the saturation flat is also cased and the mail is undelivered, I take it none of that would be sequenced mail?


A
That's correct.


Q
Neither the DAL that's cased nor the flat that's cased because they're cased, correct?


A
That's correct.  They'll be counted as part of that workload.  Yes.


Q
So if you had a mailing of 500 DALs and 500 flats that went with those DALs, wraps or flats or covers or whatever we care to call them, and the DALs are either DPS'd or cased and the flats are taken to the street, then the sequenced mail goes up by 500, right, not by 1,000?


A
That's correct.  The DAL count that's DPS'd would be subsumed in the DPS count, and the only count we would have in the sequence would be the 500 pieces that went out.  It's a separate workload.



MR. OLSON:  I thank you for your absolutely clear testimony.  I'm very grateful.  It was perfect.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



MR. OLSON:  I should have said I have no further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Is there anyone else who wishes to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have some.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mrs. Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You were on the team that planned the structure of this study as Ms. Dreifuss inquired of you earlier.  We have heard from Ms. Dreifuss and we all know that there are great variations in the volume and the class mix of mail over a period of a year.



When you were planning this study, why did you choose the last week in May and the first week in June?  What was your thinking in determining that period of time?



THE WITNESS:  To the degree that the volumes were typical, whatever that means, of either spikes up or down, to the degree that we could get the time and operational buy in to support this process, to the degree that carriers would not be overburdened by the process.



We took all those factors in consideration in trying to come up with a timeframe that would give us the best picture of the Postal Service.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So the volume was certainly not heavy during that period of time.  The weather was good.  You felt that the people you were working with in the field would be more cooperative at that particular time.



THE WITNESS:  I think the word I would use is typical.  It's more normal.  There's nothing going on that was out of the way that would cause potential concerns or difficulties.



That was a concern to get the buy in because it was not just the managers.  We had to get the 3,500 carriers to buy in as well.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have this other question.  You said that you were counting parcels as those items that could not fit in a mailbox?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  It seems to me in apartment buildings and in many multiple mailbox areas the mailboxes are so small that most flats can't fit in those mailboxes.



THE WITNESS:  That's possibly true.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  How are those counted in your study?



THE WITNESS:  Our definition is very clear.  Any piece that could not fit into the mailbox that would cause additional time for the carriers.  The carriers would then have to access the door, and so we wanted to count anything that was separate from this normal, routine delivery activity.  That was why we defined it as we did.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So in that sense some flats were being called parcels and flats were perhaps undercounted as part of the normal delivery because --



THE WITNESS:  Nothing was counted twice.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I know it was not counted twice.  It wasn't counted twice, but it wasn't counted as a flat.  It was counted as a parcel because it was delivered separately from the mailbox.



Therefore, the costs associated with flats were shifted into parcels because the definition was different?  I'm confused about how you can be consistent on measuring the cost.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Again, I think part of the confusion is trying to transfer our workload ledgers to actual categories of mail.



The goal of the study was to measure workload as the carriers performed their duties so letters and flats and small parcels and sequenced mail were separate things that the carriers would do.



One clear thing they also did was they had items that would not fit in the box.  These items would cause additional time, additional access, so we wanted to make sure that we captured those.  If there's anything that's different from the 1986 study that we needed it was those accesses.



To the degree that they would therefore then cause a change in what the flat fee was --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Well, it seems to me if you called them parcels so that the workload is allocated to parcels, but in fact they're flats --



THE WITNESS:  But we get our distribution key from a different source.  We don't get the distribution key from the fact that we call them parcels.  Actually, the CCS calls them parcels.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So you called them parcels, but then when you figured what the workload was to handle them you called them flats?



THE WITNESS:  No.  Let's drop the word parcels and make it clearer.



Let's say packages are any pieces of mail that would not fit in the mailbox.  We wanted them to capture those and count those as a separate, distinct workload.  They would enter that number, whatever that number was, on their daily route sheets.  Those issues, those pieces, then have a separate and distinct distribution key.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But some of those are flats and some of those are parcels?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Partially, yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So then how do we get back to tracing the workload of flats if some of those flats are called something else?



THE WITNESS:  No.  No.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Maybe I'm dense about this.  I must be.  Maybe what we can do is get for me something in writing that explains that --



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  I could write it up a little bit more clearer.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- more clearly for me.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  Yes.  The link in how we tie it back.  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Yes.  Okay.  I'd appreciate that.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me for interrupting, but I think what you're saying is that the key, when they went back, if it was a flat that didn't fit in it was keyed as a flat in the study.  Is that not correct?



THE WITNESS:  Flats that were delivered -- flats in the study.  Flats that were treated as parcels were counted as parcels in the study and were not counted in flats at all.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Yes.  Well, that's what's confusing to me.  So I appreciate what you write up, and then I will consider more in the study.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Then I guess I would ask whether you were aware of any of the Postal Rate Commission's concerns about, in the mail-processing studies done before, our concerns about a length of time for a study and what we viewed as a proper length of time for any study when you were composing the outline of your study.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  We're aware of those concerns, but, again, my first responsibility was to try to take the '86 study as it was and to update it to current standards.  So what I did in terms of this data collection was to deal with just that part of the '86, like STS and LTV, and combined those aspects to the other and used the same framework in terms of the seasonalities.



We considered and understand that there could be some -- issues, and those things will be addressed by Witness Reilly.  The one thing about the data system that we tried to put in place was that if it works, and the Commission accepts it, it becomes a framework whereby you could get better long-term data if you wanted to.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  I have a couple of questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Excuse me.  Commissioner Tisdale.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Mr. Stevens, when letter carrier routes, city routes, are being inspected for adjustment, how many weeks of information are considered?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not familiar at all with the -- evaluation procedures.  I think Mr. Lewis could possibly answer those for you.  My understanding of what they do is they go out on one day, and they do a reading.  That's all I know about it.  They count the mail for that day for some period.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Okay.  Did I hear you right when you said that the time that was picked for this study was a time when you didn't expect the mail to peak or the mail volumes to peak?



THE WITNESS:  What I tried to say was that, you know, there are peaks and valleys throughout the course of the whole year in between Christmas, and you know about mail volumes in general.  Our goal is to try to find something that was a typical period that didn't have any -- what most people call a "spike" like tax day or things like that or a lull like during July during the holidays.  So we try to find a typical period.  That's why we ended up in after the April-May period.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Would that mail typically peak around the end of the month and the first of the month?



THE WITNESS:  Do you mean on the first and the fifteenth, that kind of thing?



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Well, around the end of the month and the first of the month.  You took two weeks, one week at the end of the month and one at the first of another month.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Aren't those weeks typically weeks when mail volume is up?



THE WITNESS:  Right.  Yeah.  To some degree, we wanted a two-week period.  I don't hear much about mail volumes and peaking and stuff.  Just from my own perspective is that, you know, mail and bills tend to come out the first and the fifteenth, so our goal in a two-week period was to try to capture the peaking period at the middle of the month and the end of the month.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Then you wanted to capture the peak.  Is that what you're saying?



THE WITNESS:  To the degree that mail varies from day to day within a month, it tends to vary between over a 15-day cycle, a 14-day cycle, a two-week cycle, and so that was our goal, yes.



COMMISSIONER TISDALE:  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional questions?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  Just a minute or two.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Fine.



(Discussion off the record.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  The Postal Service has no redirect, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Stevens, that completes your testimony here today.  We thank you very much for your contribution to the record, and you are now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you, sir.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you please identify your witness so that I may swear him in?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Professor Mike Bradley.



Whereupon,


MICHAEL DAVID BRADLEY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.



Mr. Koetting?




(The document referred to was marked for identification as Exhibit No. USPS-T-14.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:  


Q
Could you please state your full name and position for the record?


A
I'm Michael David Bradley, and I'm a professor of economics at George Washington University.


Q
Professor Bradley, I've just handed you a document entitled "Testimony of Michael D. Bradley on behalf of the United States Postal Service," which has been designated as USPS-T-14.  Are you familiar with this document?


A
I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
It was.


Q
If you were to testify orally today, would this be your testimony?


A
It would.


Q
Are there any Category 2 library references associated with this testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you identify those, please?


A
Library Reference K81.


Q
And is it your intention to sponsor USPS-LR-K81 as part of your testimony?


A
Yes.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, with that, the Postal Service would request that the direct testimony  of Michael D. Bradley on behalf of the United States Postal Service, labeled as USPS-T-14, and the associated library reference be admitted into evidence into this proceeding.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Michael D. Bradley.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. USPS-T-14 was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Bradley, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If those questions contained in that packet were posed to you today, would your answers be the same as those you've submitted in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additions or corrections that you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  I would just like to make a note for the record.  In the packet I was originally handed, OCA Question 30, to me, was not the revised version, and I substituted in the previously filed, revised version so the packets are correct.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Bradley to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.




(The documents referred to, previously identified as Exhibit No. ADVO/USPS-T-14-1-6, 12, 16-17, were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  At this point, I'm going to add answers Witness Bradley provided to a presiding officer's information request.  They are POIR 9, Questions 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12, 13, and 14.  In addition, the answers to POIR No. 8, Question 3, identifies programs POIR.8.ZIP as containing requested material, and the answer to POIR No. 9, Question 7, identifies programs containing the file, POIR.9.ZIP.



Witness Bradley, would your answers to these questions be the same as what you've previously provided in writing, and do you sponsor POIR.8.Q.3, Program.ZIP and POIR.9.ZIP?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.  Well done.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm handing two copies of your answers and direct that they be admitted into evidence and transcribed.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. POIR No. 9 Questions 7 through 14, POIR No. 8 Question 3, were received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Bradley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, that brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two parties have requested oral cross-examination:  the Office of the Consumer Advocate and Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



It is now 10 of 12.  I will try and go until around one, so whoever is crossing at that time, I'm not being rude; I just plan to try to interrupt at that point, but I thought it was best that we get started with Mr. Bradley.



Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Rand Costich for the OCA.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good morning, Professor Bradley.


A
Good morning, Mr. Costich.


Q
Could you turn to page 16 of your testimony?


A
I have it.


Q
And would you look at footnote 13?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And there is a sentence in there, or part of a sentence, that says:  "Collection costs are measured separately."  Do you see that?


A
I do.


Q
At this point, are you talking about collection costs during regular delivery or collection costs as a separate cost pool?


A
This clause is referring to collection costs at the customer delivery point, which would be part of regular delivery.


Q
But there is a separate cost pool for collection costs at collection boxes.


A
I call them "street letter boxes" to try to keep the terminology clear, but there is a separate collection cost pool for collection street letter boxes, yes.


Q
Do you know how the size of that cost pool was determined?


A
It was determined by the scanning part of the study.  As you know, the study had a scan part and a volume part, and one of the things that the carriers scanned was the activity of going to street letter boxes to collect mail.


Q
Now, I may have misheard, but I thought Witness Stevens said that those scans weren't used in this study.


A
I don't think -- I'm not sure exactly what he said, but I don't think he meant to say that.  I think what he was referring to were the volume data, not the scan data.


Q
So the scan data were used to set up a proportion of time that would be called collection from street boxes.


A
Correct.


Q
But the variability for that cost pool was not estimated in your study.


A
That's correct.


Q
And where did the variability for that come from?


A
That came from the Postal Rate Commission's 2000-1 accepted methodology.


Q
So, at least in part, we're still using Commission methodology for carrier costs.


A
Well, I would say, to a great degree, even the new study uses Commission methodology.  One of the things that we tried to do with the study was be consistent with what the Commission had established.


Q
Could you look at lines 9 and 10 on page 16?


A
Yes.


Q
Here, you're saying that you consulted with experts at headquarters in setting up the delivery scans.  Is that correct?


A
I was part of the team that people talked about earlier this morning that helped to design and implement the study, and so we did talk to delivery experts, both at headquarters and in the field, in terms of conversations and also feedback on the beta test.


Q
Specifically, with respect to defining the delivery scans, could you describe in a short way the discussions that went on?


A
I can certainly describe my recollection of them.  A couple of points came out in terms of our discussions with operations people at headquarters.  One of them was we talked to them about the way they saw or defined activities on the street and asked them to say, well, if you were to break down the carrier's day and define different activities, and you talked to the carrier, what would they be?  And one example of that was they talked about what we've defined as the regular delivery activity, which is somewhat different than the way we've take in the past when we split it more finely.  So that was one example.



Another example that came out of the beta test was we originally had hoped to have more detailed scans on the street, a high number of scans, every time they leave or come to their vehicle, but it became clear that that really was not an effective way to set up the study in terms of self-scanning, so that was the feedback we got from the field.



So those are examples of the types of feedback that we would have gotten.


Q
Could you look at page 17?


A
I have it.


Q
The first full paragraph.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
Here, you're describing what you call "delivery technologies."  Is that right?


A
Yes, yes.


Q
I would just like to try to through these and see how they match up with some of the variables that are in your time pool data.


A
Okay.


Q
Do you have your library reference --


A
-- 81?


Q
-- 81, yes?


A
I do.


Q
And page 4 of that.


A
Got it.


Q
Under C.1, you have a title, "Time Pool Data.PRN."  Do you see that?


A
I have it.


Q
And then, starting with the fourth variable in the list, "BUD," and that's defined there as "business curbline deliveries."  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, does that mean the same thing as your first technology on page 17 of your testimony, which is called "curbline"?


A
If you would allow me a two-sentence predicate, I think I could help explain these two things rather than a direct answer, and then I'll answer directly.  Is that okay?



On page 17, we're talking about the way that the carrier behaves.  Is the carrier in a vehicle?  Is the carrier walking?  What type of activity they are doing.  The variables that you refer to here are the types of delivery points.  So it could be a curbline delivery point.  It could be a central delivery point.  Now, sometimes you have exact correspondence between what the carrier does and the type of delivery, but it's possible that a carrier could have somewhat different technology for similar delivery points.



So, with that predicate involved, that they are not exactly the same thing, -- one is describing carrier activities, the other the types of delivery points -- I would answer that business curbline, BUD, and residential curbline, RUD, those curbline deliveries, would generally be the type of delivery points that would be accessed or delivered to in a curbline section.  Yes, there is a correspondence.


Q
The next set in the library reference is business central deliveries, and there is also a corresponding residential central deliveries.  Do those correspond to any technology that you have listed?


A
Yes.  That would correspond to Technology 6 on line 10.  It's called "central apartment" in my testimony.


Q
And then the third ones in your library reference are business NDCBU and residential NDCBU deliveries, and do they correspond to a technology on page 17?


A
Yes.  That would be number 4 in line 9, NDCBU.


Q
Okay.  Now, we've run out of delivery point descriptions, but you've still got three technologies left.  In your library reference, the last set of delivery points is called "other."


A
Correct.


Q
I've seen that "other" category also described as door-to-door delivery.  Is that familiar to you?


A
Perhaps at-the-door delivery as opposed to door to door, but I think we're getting at the idea that this is the kind of delivery where the box is right on the customers' door or at the door slot, that sort of thing.


Q
That seems to be how the training book for the address management system describes these other delivery points.


A
As door to door?


Q
Yes.


A
Well, then I accept it.


Q
Codes are generally assigned for door-to-door deliveries, called "other" in the edit book.


A
Okay.


Q
How does that fit in with the last three technologies that you have?


A
Okay.  For two, which is called "park and loop/foot," a foot route is a city route where a carrier is walking down a city block and goes to every house, and so that would be an at-the-door type of delivery.  It could be a slot in urban areas, the mail slots, or it could be the boxes on a house.



"Park and loop" is what we think of as a traditionally suburban neighborhood where the carrier drives out, parks, takes a satchel, and walks to each house, and, again, it could be a slot, but more likely  there it's a box or a receptacle in the house.



"Dismount" is a little more difficult because dismount is not homogenous in the sense of the types of delivery receptacles.  In a dismount route, essentially the carrier is in the vehicle all day long, and at each individual delivery or a small number of deliveries, two or three, they get out of the vehicle.  Now, my understanding is that could occur at a curbline where there might be a city route where, for whatever reasons, -- maybe the box is faced toward that customer's house rather than the street, and they would have to get out to do that.  It also might be in an urban area where it would be similar to a foot route except the houses are too big, the land is too big, and so it doesn't make sense to have the carrier walk from house to house, so they essentially drive from house to house, get out, go up, deliver the mail, and come back.  So it's a mixture of delivery stop types.


Q
So if I live in a suburban house, and the carrier, after completing a loop, goes back to her vehicle and drives up to my sidewalk and gets out and walks up to my front door, I'm living in a mansion.


A
I'm sorry.  Was there a question there?



(Laughter.)



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
I must live in a mansion.  That's what I observe.


A
Are you asking me -- I'm sorry.  I really didn't get the question.



(Laughter.)



MR. COSTICH:  Then I'll withdraw it.



THE WITNESS:  Thanks.



BY MR. COSTICH:  


Q
You've got one more technology on the list.


A
Oh, yes, VIM.  VIM is a very rare occurrence in terms of the delivery technologies.  It doesn't happen very often, but that is more where the carrier is taking -- the carrier may do one of two things, as I understand it.  One, they may essentially operate like a mail room type of activity in a big high-rise building.  So the carrier would be there, and they would organize the mail, and the people would actually come and pick it up almost like it was a postal station, but it would be in the building.  I think that's most of it.  But there is also the possibility that the carriers who may be in a New York City type of environment could actually vertically improve the mail.  This is, again, a truly tiny amount of activity, but that's what I know about VIM.


Q
If I had to force it into one of the four categories of delivery points that AMS uses, is there one that it would fit better in?


A
I guess, I think a better way to think about it is you want to match delivery types to technologies.  In other words, the six technologies are defined by whether the carrier has a vehicle, what the carrier does, and not so much the delivery type.



So I guess, to me, the question would be, what type of delivery type would be associated with a VIM route?  And to the extent that it was similar -- this is a tough one.  On one hand, I want to say central apartment because you have the idea of a central location, but there the carrier is actually sticking mail in the mail room, whereas my understanding in VIM is it's more likely to be a caller service.  It would be hard.  It would be hard.


Q
Could you look at page 12 of your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
Look at lines 21 to 23.


A
Yes.


Q
Here, you're saying that one of the goals of the CCSTS was to estimate volume variable costs with lower variance.  Is that right?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
Would you say that that was a primary goal of the study?


A
I'm always uneasy when I have to identify which goals are primary and secondary, but I think it was an important one.


Q
In terms of estimating volume variable costs with lower variance, would you say that the CCSTS was successful?


A
I believe so.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA/USPS-T-14-5?


A
I have it.


Q
Now, here, you were asked to provide marginal times implicit in your estimating equations.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And in the response, you provided a table that shows marginal times for both your full quadratic and restricted quadratic.  Correct?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And where it says "variability" over those two columns, that should really be "marginal time."


A
Yes.  Thank you.


Q
I would like to direct your attention to the restricted quadratic estimates for letters and flats.  They look almost the same to my ignorant eye.  Can you tell me whether they are statistically different from each other?


A
I have not done any such tests.


Q
How would one go about performing such a test?


A
Well, the marginal costs are potentially nonlinear functions of the estimated parameter, so I think to do so, one would have to perform what's called a "bootstrap analysis" to do it.  It's a statistical technique where you do repeated sampling.


Q
But just looking at the two numbers for letters and flats here, we can't just say, "Well, they look pretty close.  We might as well treat them the same."


A
I don't know for what purpose you want to treat them the same, but I would certainly agree, they are very close.


Q
In your testimony, you have a table showing the estimated parameters of your models and something called "HC standard error" --


A
Yes, sir.


Q
-- and another column called "HC T-statistic" or something like that.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
I'm rapidly trying to find the page.


A
I think pages 35 through 38 would be where you're looking.


Q
Let's just look at page 38, which is, I believe, your restricted model.  Is that correct?


A
Correct.


Q
I take it that the HC standard error is something that one uses to judge the accuracy of the estimated coefficient.  Is that correct?


A
I think the word that statisticians would use is probably "precision," and that has a specific meaning, which would be the confidence interval associated with an estimated coefficient could be calculated using the HC standard error.


Q
And, in fact, that's how you get the T statistic.


A
The T statistic is the ratio of the estimated coefficient to the HC standard error.


Q
Long ago, when I took statistics we said that a T statistic with an absolute value greater than two meant that you had a statistically significant estimate.  Does that sound right to you?


A
If you could allow me just to be a little bit more formal, the T statistic greater than 1.96 allows you to reject the null hypothetical that the coefficient is zero.  When you said it's significantly  different, really it means significantly different from zero.


Q
I would like to go through these two statistics that you have here.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
There are two for letters.  Correct?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
One is for the plain, old letters term, and one is for the squared term.


A
Right.


Q
The first one is 4.4.  That sounds good to me.  Does that sound good to you?


A
It's certainly greater than two.


Q
But the next one is a -.18.


A
Correct.


Q
I guess we would reject the null hypothetical that the coefficient that you estimated was different from zero.


A
You would fail to reject it.


Q
Can you also put some sort of a distribution around the estimated coefficient and come up with a probability, not just rejecting or accepting a 95-percent confidence interval but a precise probability that it must be something less than 95 percent?


A
Sorry.  I didn't get that one.  You could certainly put a confidence interval around it.


Q
Well, you have a standard error of a decimal point, many zeroes, and then a two.


A
Correct.


Q
And that looks like it's actually -- it looks like there's more zeroes in your estimate, but maybe they are the same.  I think there's more zeroes in the estimate.


A
Okay.


Q
When you have a standard error that's ten times bigger than your estimate, that's not good, is it?


A
What a large standard error relative to the estimate means is that that coefficient is imprecisely estimated as compared to the linear coefficient, which we would say is much more precisely estimated.  Correct.


Q
Okay.  Now, if you look at the two T statistics for flats, --


A
Uh-huh.


Q
-- the one for the linear term is actually smaller than the one for the squared term.


A
Correct.


Q
And neither one of them is greater than 1.96.


A
No.  The squared term is 1.66, and the magical number for a 10-percent confidence is 1.65, but your point is well taken.


Q
Does it concern you that the squared term seems to be more precise than the linear term?


A
No.


Q
Does the sign on the estimate of the squared term indicate that the marginal cost of flats is increasing with volume?


A
Yes, yes.


Q
Could you look at the two statistics for sequenced mail?


A
I have them.


Q
It looks like we beat the 10-percent --


A
Correct.


Q
And the sign of the coefficient on the squared term is negative.


A
Right.


Q
Does that indicate that marginal cost is decreasing with increased volume?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you skip down to small parcels, those two --


A
I have it.


Q
-- two statistics there?  They don't look so good.


A
Small parcels is a low-frequency event.  What I mean is if a carrier on a particular route will have 1,800 letters, they may have 19 small parcels.  So from an econometric point of view, it's much more difficult to precisely estimate that coefficient because there's not a lot of them delivered on a typical route.  So, yes, those are imprecisely estimated compared to the others.


Q
Could you look at the next page, 39?


A
I have it.


Q
And in Table 6, you have your variabilities for both the full, quadratic, and the restricted.


A
Yes.


Q
Here again, you don't have a standard error or a T statistic associated with these numbers.


A
These are also nonlinear functions of the parameters.  So it's not just a matter of reading it off a computer printout or something.  It would be a complicated process to do so.


Q
These are the important numbers, though.  Right?


A
They are important numbers, yes.


Q
These are the numbers that are used to create volume variable costs.


A
Correct.  That's right.


Q
How would one go about determining whether, in this case, these are significantly different from one?


A
Do you mean the sum of them or each individual one?


Q
Each individual one.


A
I think that an approach, again, would be you could do a bootstrap-type analysis to calculate a variance for each one and then do a hypothesis test.  As opposed to the hypothesis test before where we tested the null that it was actually zero, you could do a similar test to test the null that it was one.


Q
Did you attempt to do anything like that?


A
No, sir.


Q
In any of your discussions with folks at headquarters, did anyone inquire as to whether such a test ought to be done?


A
No.  I would say, probably for two reasons.  There was no a priori reason to believe it would be one because a lot of previous work in carriers suggested even lower variabilities than this; and, secondly, because they are materially different than one, I think people used the ocular T tests to say that they were different.


Q
How much work would it be to develop the bootstrap variances that you were talking about?


A
Considerable.


Q
So you would feel comfortable leaving all of us with the ocular test of significance.


A
I am.



MR. COSTICH:  I have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Olson?


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:  


Q
Dr. Bradley, hi.  My name is William Olson representing Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems and Val-Pak Dealers Association.


A
Good morning.


Q
Good morning.  And I want to ask you if we can begin with your testimony at page 19.


A
I have it.


Q
At line 3, you say, "Volume data were collected by shape," and then, at lines 9 and 10, it says -- is it DOIS? --


A
I believe that's show it's said, yes.


Q
-- the DOIS system collects volume by shape.  Correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And then on lines 11 and 12, you say, "The CCS data-collection effort also collects volume by shape."  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
First of all, you've been in the hearing room during my questions to Mr. Stevens.


A
Yes.


Q
And you know -- I'm sure you know, but I'll just ask you if you know what a detached address label is.


A
I do.


Q
Do you know whether the CCS includes DALs in its volume count?


A
Mr. Harahush really is the person who is the expert on CCS.  I will venture a guess, but you have to recognize, it may have error in it.



My understanding is that CCS does count the DALs, yes.


Q
And, indeed, as I think we've demonstrated, counts them as letters as opposed to flats or parcels.


A
That's my understanding.


Q
And do you know if the CCS records the DALs separately or just includes them among all letter-shaped mail?


A
Again, subject to correction by Mr. Harahush, my understanding is that the DALs would be included in the letter count.


Q
And under DOIS, -- I know very little about DOIS, but you discuss it on lines 9 and 10, is it the same there?  Do you know if DOIS includes DALs in this volume count?


A
I believe it does, yes.


Q
And understanding that it does count DALs, is it the same thing, that it counts them as letters and not as flats or parcels, the host piece?


A
I think it depends upon how the DAL is handled.  I believe if the DAL is cased, it would be counted as a letter, but if the DAL came to the delivery station already sorted in block sequence for the carrier to take out as a separate bundle, then I believe it would be sequenced.


Q
Some of this, I, frankly, don't know how DOIS plays into this.  Your study is not based on DOIS data.  Correct?


A
I would be glad to try to explain it, if it's helpful.


Q
Thank you.


A
As was mentioned earlier by counsel, this study was done in 2002, is when the data effort went out.  So planing obviously took place in 2001.  At that point, the DOIS system was just being originated.  It was just starting up.  We had two concerns in collecting volume data.  One, we wanted the local people to really make an effort to be accurate because there are always issues as to whether or not you can use operational data for a rate case study, and do they really accurately report to headquarters in an operational study?  So we asked the local people to measure it and report it to us carefully, to check the measurements and all that kind of stuff.



However, with an eye to the future, we described our shaped data consistent with what was then the new DOIS system.  So, in other words, the DOIS system had a set of protocols for saying what a letter was or what a flat was, and we matched our definitions to those definitions, with the idea and the hope that if the Commission would accept this general approach, then we would be able to someday eventually dispense with the difficult, expensive process of collecting from the field and just collect it from the operational data bases.



So we did ask them to send us their data, as, I think, Witness Stevens said earlier.  There may well have been instances where they sent us the same thing they put into the DOIS system, but we were really ahead of the DOIS system when we did this study, and so that's, I think, a little confusion in how it's used.


Q
Okay.  So for my purposes, the key issue is how CCS treats DALs and not how DOIS treats DALs -- correct? -- because we're not dealing with DOIS data.


A
I don't know what your purpose is, but in terms of the distribution key, that's based upon CCS, not DOIS at all.


Q
Okay.  Let me ask you to go to page 26 of your testimony.  You have a section there called "Identifying the Variables To Be Included in the Econometric Equation," --


A
Yes, sir.


Q
-- and at the end of that page you say, "In this section, I describe how the right-hand-side variables were chosen."


A
Yes, sir.


Q
You've already discussed the need to distinguish by shape between letters and flats, and you've discussed density in parcels and other issues in here.  But your variables are defined -- well, first of all, your equation is presented on page 29.  Correct?


A
Yes, sir.


Q
And the variables are set out at the top of page 30.  Correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  What I want to focus on is your variable, S, sequenced mail, --


A
Yes.


Q
-- and ask you some questions about that.  We actually did.  We asked you, T-14-9(b), if you can turn to that one, --


A
Got it.


Q
-- the first sentence of B says:  "Sequenced mail includes mailer-prepared, full-coverage mailings, either letters or flats, which do not require casing."  Correct?


A
That's what it says, yeah.


Q
And that's your definition of "sequenced mail."


A
I didn't originate it, but that's the definition that's in the study, yes.


Q
And in Section C, where it says, about the middle of your response, six lines down, it says:  "Sequenced mail is mail that includes full-coverage mailings, either letters or flats, which do not require casing without regard to class and subclass," and that's consistent with what you say in B, is it not?


A
It is.


Q
Okay.  You do understand, do you not, that ECR saturation mail, whether it be letters or flats, must be sequenced by line of travel?


A
I'm not sure what "line of travel" is.


Q
Walk sequence?


A
Okay.  I'm with you.  ECR saturation -- you're saying that to get the rate category, ECR saturation, the mailer must prepare it in walk sequence.


Q
Yes, either if it's flats or letters.


A
Either way.


Q
Yes.  Is that something new to you?


A
I'm actually not an expert on the rate categories, so I accept it.


Q
I'm not asking you to be.


A
Okay.


Q
If you'll accept it, that's okay.


A
Sure.


Q
So what I'm trying to get at, though, is what you say here in 9(b).


A
Uh-huh.


Q
You say that sequenced mail, as you use the term, includes mailer-prepared, full-coverage mailings, either letters or flats, which do not require casing, and by the way that I understand the requirements of the Domestic Mail Manual, that is synonymous with all ECR saturation letters and flats.


A
I do believe some ECR saturation mail could be cased, however.  For example, if it was a foot route or a park-and-loop route, and there is a limited number of bundles that the carrier can take, again --


Q
I certainly agree with that.


A
Oh, okay.  Good.


Q
That's why I'm questioning what you wrote in your response because you didn't say that.  You said, "Sequenced mail includes mailer-prepared, full-coverage mailings, either letters or flats, which do not require casing."


A
Correct.


Q
But what I'm suggesting to you is that sounds like you mean the words "sequenced mail" to include all ECR saturation letters and flats.  Do you really mean that?  You don't mean that, do you?


A
First of all, this definition is not by class or subclass.  This is an operational definition, so this definition comes from the way Postal Service operations defines sequenced mail in the field.  To be honest with you, defining this class or subclass was not a consideration.  I'm not trying to say it is ECR saturation, or it's not ECR saturation or any of those things.  What it is, is, as a workload measure, it's mail that is not cased, it's already prepared by the mailer, and the carrier takes it to the street as a separate bundle.


Q
Okay.  That, I think, is the definition you used in your testimony, but it's not what it says here.


A
I don't see a difference.


Q
Well, the difference is that here you talked about mail which doesn't require casing.  Well, line-of-travel mail doesn't require casing.  Whether it's a letter or a flat, it can go to the street as a third bundle.  It does not require casing, to use the term that you used in both of these definitions.



All I'm trying to get you to say is I think what you mean is not mail which does not require casing, but I think what you mean is mail that is not cased and is not DPS'd.  Isn't that what sequenced mail is, the way you use it and the way Witness Stevens used it?


A
I guess I'm confused.  If it's cased, it seems to me it requires casing.


Q
Well, if it comes to the Postal Service in a line of travel -- let me give Val-Pak's mail as an illustration.  You've probably seen coupons in an envelope from Val-Pak.  It is bar coded, it's ECR saturation letters, it is in line-of-travel or walk sequenced, and when it goes to a DDU, it can be handled in whatever method that the carrier would find most efficient.  It can either be taken to the street directly as a third bundle, or it can be DPS'd if they want to ship it back to the plant, or it can be cased by the carrier.



So what I'm focusing on is you say "which do not require casing," and I'm suggesting, is the word "required" not the wrong word in your response?


A
Okay.  No.  I think it's the right word.  I think that you may be thinking about a DMM type of definition.  This is an operational definition.  In other words, you just mentioned it can be handled by the carrier most efficiently.



Well, this is an operational definition that says "required casing."  In other words, it says "if it's cased."  My understanding of this definition is very practical:  Did this mail get cased or not?  When I say "required casing" here, that's saying, at the local unit, did they make a decision to case it or not?  So I think the definitions are the same.


Q
So what you're saying -- I guess I'm getting down to what the difference is.  I think what you may be saying is that the Postal Service, at the delivery unit, did not view it to require casing on that given day.  You're not saying all line-of-travel mail requires casing, are you?  It is taken out as third bundles.  It doesn't require casing to get delivered.


A
Let me try again.


Q
Okay.


A
The sequenced mail was the mail that did not require casing.  The cased letters and flats are the mail that did require casing.  Okay?  So if it did not get cased, it's called "sequenced" and taken out as a bundle.  If it did get cased, it would be counted in cased letters or flats.



I'm not trying to be obtuse; I just don't know what I'm missing.  Sorry.


Q
I'm submitting to you, and this is the last time I'll ask it -- I'll just let it go, but I'm just submitting to you that ECR letters or flats which are in line of travel do not require casing.  They don't require casing.  They can be taken to the street as a third bundle.  And you say sequenced mail only includes mail which requires casing.  I'm saying line-of-travel mail does not require casing.  If the Postal Service can take it to the street as a third bundle without casing, how can you say it requires casing?


A
I don't set policies.  I just have a very practical measurement:  Did they case it or not?  If the word "requires" is bothering you, to me, that meant was it cased or not.


Q
If that's what you mean the word "required" to mean, then we can move on.


A
Okay.  Good.


Q
I'll go with your definition from your testimony, which is, I believe, very clear.


A
Okay.


Q
It's this that confused me.


A
I'm sorry.


Q
So when we go to your testimony on page 29, and we look at your equation there, is it clear, then, that you are not speaking about a definition of sequenced mail which includes all ECR saturation mail?  It does not include all saturation ECR mail because it only includes the pieces that are taken directly to the street as a third bundle.


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  So you're really dealing, in your definition of "sequenced mail," just with the mail that bypasses casing, and it's taken directly to the street.


A
That's correct.


Q
Okay.  Now, since you count this volume of sequenced mail, the variable on the top of page 30, as a separate item, can I assume you'll agree with Witness Stevens, there is no double counting?  In other words, if a piece is counted as a letter, or if it's counted as a flat, it will not also appear in Category S, sequenced mail.


A
Correct.


Q
The categories could be said to be mutually exclusive.


A
Indeed, well done.


Q
I'm just trying to show off.



Let me go into something I know less about, even less about, which is your coefficients for your regression equation on page 29.  And when you estimate betas these days, all that I understand is you put the different volume counts for all of your variables into the equation, you press the start button on the computer, and it pops out the beta.  Is that correct?


A
That's not a bad description.


Q
All right.  Well, let's go with that.  Let me ask you, did the volume counts which you used for S, sequenced mail, include, then, the following items?  It included letters taken directly to the street as a third bundle and DALs taken directly to the street without casing or DBS'ing and flats taken to the street as a third bundle, not cased.


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  On the other hand, if a letter, -- Witness Stevens said he hoped you and he were on the same track -- I'm sure you are, and I'll just confirm that -- on the other hand, if a letter were either DPS'd or cased, it would be counted as a letter.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
If it was a DAL that was DPS'd or cased, it would be treated as a letter.


A
Correct.


Q
If it was a flat that was cased, because they can't be DPS'd  -- if a flat is cased, it's treated as a flat.


A
It's a flat.


Q
Now, let's go to page 58 of your testimony where you discuss sequenced mail in more detail.


A
Yes.


Q
And at line 6, you say:  "Some ECR saturation mail is delivery-point sequenced by the Postal Service."  Correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And, obviously, if it's DPS'd, it has to be letter shaped, so another way to say that would have been some ECR, letter-shaped, saturation mail is DPS'd by the Postal Service --


A
Okay.


Q
-- because the Postal Service is not currently DPS'ing any of their flats.  Correct?


A
I'm not testifying on mail processing.


Q
Well, I think we'll accept that.



However, are you aware that Witness Lewis, in response to some of our interrogatories, has said that the Postal Service in some places now routinely DPS's DALs?


A
I was not aware of that, but I accept it.


Q
Do you have any idea how large the volume of DALs that are entered with ECR saturation flats or parcels are, how large a number of DALs there are in the system?


A
No, I don't.


Q
Witness Kelley has an estimate he submitted in a library reference.  I'll just represent to you, I believe it was 3.4 billion pieces that he came up with.  I assume you have no way to evaluate whether that's high, low, accurate, inaccurate.  You have no other number to offer.


A
I have no other number to offer.


Q
Okay.  But the volume of DALs, if that's the case, could be approaching the volume of ECR saturation letters.  Can I ask you to accept that, subject to checking?


A
Sure.


Q
Okay.  If we look at your testimony on page 58, line 17, and even on a simple equation -- I'm no mathematician, but to read that, as I understand it, it says, to get the volume of sequenced mail on the left, you take the total ECR saturation volume, and you subtract from it the ECR saturation that's DPS'd or cased or end cased, I guess, is the better way to say it.  Correct?


A
Correct.  It's end cased.


Q
Now, where does the number of total ECR saturation pieces come from?


A
The carrier cost system, CCS.


Q
Does it come from RPW?


A
I believe it comes from the carrier cost system, CCS.


Q
So who gives you that input?


A
Witness Harahush.


Q
And do you know anything about, since now he is off the stand, anything about how he derives that number?


A
I'm not going to be very helpful there.  I think he really is the person that knows.


Q
Do you identify in your testimony anywhere where the source of that number comes from?


A
Well, in my testimony, I'm laying out the theory of how one does this calculation.  I didn't actually do the calculation, so I think Witness Meehan is the one who has the actual calculations and all of the documentation to the sources and that kind of stuff.  My job was just to figure out how to do it.  Luckily, I didn't have to do the calculation.


Q
You specify on the very next page a procedure by which you derive the number of cased pieces because you don't have the number of cased ECR saturation mail.  Is that correct?


A
Say that again.  I just want to make sure I understand your question.


Q
From what I understand, there are four numbers here in this equation --


A
Right.


Q
-- that are expressed by words, of course.


A
Sure.


Q
And sequenced mail is what you're trying to derive.


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  To get to there, you have to come up with three numbers.


A
Yeah.


Q
The first is total ECR saturation, and you said that it did not come from RPW but came from CCS, --


A
Right.


Q
-- that was given to you by Witness Harahush, I guess, --


A
Right.


Q
-- and then you subtract from that the number of ECR saturation pieces which are DPS'd, and you say, fortunately, the CCS gives you --


A
-- gives you that number.


Q
So you have a specific number from, again, Witness Harahush.


A
Right, right.


Q
And then, on the other hand, you don't have a --


A
Correct.


Q
-- a number -- I've got to say the question before you say "correct" --


A
I'm sorry.


Q
You don't have an ECR saturation volume of the pieces that are cased, so you have to come up with a system to derive one, and you do that.


A
Correct.


Q
Okay.  Now, the way you do that, as I understand it, if I look at the top of page 59, you say you've got a three-step procedure, and Step 1 is to identify the casing hours for ECR saturation from IOCS -- right? --


A
Correct.


Q
-- and then you establish casing productivities.  They are different for letters and flats.  Correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And then you, in Step 3, divide the hours by the productivities and get the pieces.


A
Correct.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that when a carrier is casing a DAL, that it is recorded in the IOCS as a flat?


A
I've heard some discussions of the issue, but I'm not familiar with the details.


Q
Just to amplify the question, my understanding is the IOCS instruction manual advises the tally taker to look to the host piece to record the shape of the host piece and not put it down as a letter-shaped DAL.  Does that sound right, or do you not know?


A
I don't know about the rules for IOCS.


Q
Okay.  If you're developing the casing cost for flats, wouldn't that include two components?  Wouldn't it include the cost of casing ordinary address flats and the cost of casing DALs?  Am I right about the IOCS instructions?


A
I don't know the details of IOCS.  From my perspective, theoretically, you want to get the hours for letters and divide that by letter productivity, get the hours for flats and divide that by the flat productivity to come up with your estimates of the volumes, but I'm really not familiar with the details of what IOCS puts in those hours or those bits and pieces.  This is just the theory.


Q
Would you say that since a DAL is letter shaped, that it would be cased at the same rate as letters as opposed to flats?


A
I really haven't studied casing.


Q
If you refuse to answer -- not refuse --


A
(Laughter.)


Q
If you decline to answer again, I won't push you, but, I mean, isn't it logical that if a DAL is letter shaped, that a letter-shaped productivity would apply to it as opposed to a flat shaped just because the host piece in a bucket somewhere is a flat or a parcel?


A
Again, I'm not an expert.  It sounds reasonable, but I really don't know about the details of the instruction.


Q
Is it your understanding, then, that the number, going back to the simple word equation here on page 58, that the number you get from Witness Harahush of the total ECR saturation pieces includes all ECR saturation letters, DALs, and flats, or is it just the ECR saturation letters and flats?


A
I'm not that familiar with DALs.  I thought a DAL was counted as a letter in CCS.  I think that's what he said earlier.  If the class on a DAL is ECR saturation and is counted as a letter, that would be included in CCS's letter count for ECR saturation.


Q
So are you saying, then, that the total ECR saturation number that you get from Witness Harahush consists of two components, the total number of ECR flats and the total number of ECR letters and ECR DALs incorporated in that number of ECR letters?  Is that what you said?


A
What I said is I don't know really.  (Laughter.)  I was trying to make that clear.



In concept, it is ECR letters.  Whether or not it includes the DALs or not is a measurement issue.  You would really have to check with him.  I don't know offhand.


Q
Well, let's assume for a moment the number did not include DALs.  I want to ask you about the implication of that for your formula.


A
If it did not include the --


Q
In other words, if it was simply the ECR saturation letters and ECR flats, and the number of DALs was disregarded the way that it is in RPW -- that's the way the count is for RPW --


A
Right.


Q
-- if the number is not in total ECR saturation, then we are subtracting from that the number of DPS'd pieces and the number of cased pieces, which include a lot of DALs which weren't in the total ECR saturation number.  Do you see my point?


A
Yeah, I do.


Q
If that were true, would that not present --


A
-- an issue?


Q
-- a serious issue about the reliability of the numbers?


A
To the extent that DALs are, in reality, a large portion of ECR saturation, they should be in that count.  I would agree.  In other words, I think what we're saying is if we look at the first number after the equal sign, that should include the DALs because when we get down to sequenced mail, which could include DALs, too, we want to make sure that we only subtract those pieces from the total pie that should be taken out, and I agree with that.


Q
And if the first number had no DALs in it, and you subtracted out DPS'd DALs --


A
Right.


Q
-- because I already told you Witness Lewis said that there were such things --


A
Sure.


Q
-- and we take cased DALs, and I don't have an estimate -- I don't think the Postal Service has an estimate to share with you from the record, but Witness Kelley has that number, I believe, of 3.4 billion DALs, even if 2 billion DALs were cased, that would be a whole lot of pieces to take out of this, would it not?  If they are not in the total, and you subtract them from it, you've got sort of gibberish, don't you?


A
I would agree that the subtraction should be entirely consistent.  Again, I'm not familiar with DALs or not.  My understanding is that the total saturation ECR was the total letters in the delivery, in CCS, for ECR.  Whether it's called a DAL or not, I don't know, but it was the total letters.  Subtracted from that would be the letters that were DPS'd, whether they are DALs or not, and the letters that were cased, whether they were DALs or not.



So, in that sense, the answer to your first question, does the first total ECR include DALs, I think the answer to that would be yes because this is supposed to be the total ECR saturation number coming out of CCS, and I think he said this morning they count DALs as letters.


Q
I'm just wondering if, since you don't know, and we don't have this here, we'll just have to speculate about this possibility, --


A
Sure.


Q
-- and in your response just then, you limited your answer to letters.


A
I'm sorry.


Q
You didn't reference flats.  You didn't mean to do that, did you?


A
I thought you just said DALs were only letters.


Q
But in your formula to get to sequenced mail, sequenced mail would include letters and flats.  Correct?


A
Absolutely, absolutely, absolutely.


Q
Okay.  So if we take, then, the first number to the right of the equal sign of total ECR saturation, if it includes letters and flats but no DALs, -- let's assume that for just the purpose of the question -- we don't know if it's true, since you can't speak to that, and I missed my chance -- we subtract from it DPS'd letters and DALs, and we subtract from it cased DALs, we wind up with --


A
-- the wrong number.


Q
-- the wrong number for sequenced mail.


A
I agree, theoretically.


Q
Underestimated number.


A
Theoretically, if you subtract off two numbers that include DALs for a number that does not include DALs, you're either subtracting too much, or you haven't started with enough.  I agree.  Absolutely.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you so much, Dr. Bradley.  I really appreciate you working through it with me.  It's not easy.



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Right on time, five minutes to spare.



Is there anyone else who wishes to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have some questions about the data that was prepared.  What were the sources of shape volume data for regular mail that you used in the study?



THE WITNESS:  The sources?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Uh-huh.



THE WITNESS:  There were two data-collection efforts.  One was for letters and flats, and one was for, that you spoke earlier, parcels and accountables.  The letters, flats, and sequenced mail was recorded by the supervisor in each of the delivery units, and then that data was sent to headquarters and key punched.  So for the letters and flats and sequenced mail, the source was local counts, often the same kind of volume data that they are now reporting into DOIS, so that was the first one.



For larger and small parcels and accountables and things like that, we actually had to undertake, again, the same delivery units, but the carriers would record what volumes they were carrying, send that to headquarters, and it's key punched into a data set.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Could you describe the screening that you applied to the shape volume data that was used?



THE WITNESS:  In actuality, Witness Stevens did that part of the study in terms of the screening.  I got the data after it would have been screened.  In speaking for him, I think what he instituted was aa review of the data as it came in.  He looked for things that were obvious, -- extra columns, missing data, out of order, 10 million pieces, those sorts of things -- and then we would go back to the field and check the veracity of those numbers.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  What criteria did he use?



THE WITNESS:  That, I don't know.  You would have to ask him on that one.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Miscoding of routes and dates; would that be some of it?



THE WITNESS:  Certainly, I know that he made an effort to be sure that the recording of both routes and dates were accurate, yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And outliers?  Did you provide any guidance on outliers?



THE WITNESS:  In my response to POIR 9, I do provide an analysis of outliers, Question 10.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Do you know what percent of the data was screened out for any of these, misquoting outliers or any other criteria?



THE WITNESS:  I don't think he screened out the data.  I think he made the effort to verify and correct the data.  My understanding is he did not throw out data; he just would verify it and correct it.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So the data is there.



THE WITNESS:  The data are all there.  No data have been thrown away.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  And that includes the actual data for shape and volume and the scan data.



THE WITNESS:  Correct.  All three sets.  Actually, we were talking earlier, there is one for letters and flats, one for the parcels and accountables, and they were volume counts.  Then the third thing we did was ask the carriers to take their scanners with them on the street and record what they did.  That information was in their scanner.  At the end of the day, they take that, they put that in a cradle, and then that uploads to the computer, so that would be the third data set.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But that was also screened, then.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, for dates and ZIP codes and all that kind of stuff.  That's correct.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Then you had the data to work with.



THE WITNESS:  Correct, correct.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have a sort of curiosity question.



THE WITNESS:  Sure.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  A couple of years ago, the Postal Service made a big deal about purchasing Segways to use for their carriers.



THE WITNESS:  Those little machines?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Those little machines.  Many, many, many were purchased, and I wondered if when you were conducting the study, whether that was one of the technologies that was reviewed.



THE WITNESS:  We didn't come across any Segways in our --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So what ever happened to those Segways?



THE WITNESS:  They weren't being used by carriers in our ZIPs.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  We don't know what happened to those.



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional questions?



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, may I say that in my rush to meet your deadline, I forgot to ask one thing, which is if I could ask the witness or the Postal Service to --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, I did not want you to rush.  I simply said --



MR. OLSON:  It's just an excuse, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm not one to interfere with your timing, with your billing.



(Laughter.)



MR. OLSON:  For that, the entire room is grateful.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  (Laughter.)



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, it was a transparent excuse to simply say I had forgotten to ask the witness and the Postal Service if they could clarify the one matter that the witness admitted could be a significant problem if the CCS does not include DALs on page 58.  I would like to ask the witness or the Postal Service if they could clarify the record on that to confirm that there are DALs in that ECR number; otherwise, the witness has testified that we have a wrong number for sequenced mail, so I would request that that be provided for the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting and the witness, can your provide this?



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Hollies tells me that his witness, Mr. Harahush, should be able to provide an answer.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you so much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



MR. OLSON:  And would that be done so that we could use it?



(Laughter.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I would hope so.



MR. OLSON:  Is there a date the chair is imposing typically on these requests?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, if we could have it as soon as possible, we would appreciate it.  Obviously, it's available.  It just needs to be --



MR. KOETTING:  Professor Bradley's recollection was the question was asked and answered this morning, so it might be available in the transcript.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, if you could give us an idea this afternoon when we reconvene, we would appreciate it.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  If I could have 30 seconds.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Have I got you on a time schedule as well?



(Discussion off the record.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  The Postal Service has no redirect, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Bradley, that completes your testimony here today.  We certainly appreciate your contribution to our record, and you are now excused.  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We will now take a break for about an hour, and we'll come back at about 2 o'clock, and we will receive testimony from Witness Lewis.



(Whereupon, at 1:03 p.m., a luncheon recess was taken.)
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A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(2:08 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  Before I introduce the next witness I would like to mention that we had a conversation with Mr. Olson after we went off the record regarding his request for further clarification from Mr. Harahush about an item that he discussed in his cross-examination of Dr. Bradley, and we were able to resolve that such that I believe that it's fair to say that he has relieved us of any obligation to provide anything further.



We believe the transcript from Mr. Harahush will be sufficient.  Perhaps Mr. Olson's understanding is different?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Gee, I don't recall participating in that conversation.  Actually, since it involves witness Meehan and two other witnesses now what I'm trying to do is simply track that the right number was used.



Counsel assures me that my concerns are misplaced, but I just need to have something that I can sink my teeth into to make sure that my concerns were misplaced.  So I will attempt to work with him informally to track the number to make sure it has the DALs in it.



If it does then I'll drop it immediately, otherwise all I have is a quick don't worry about it to go on which probably isn't enough for the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Well, Mr. Koetting, will you work with Mr. Olson to try to resolve it?



MR. KOETTING:  I believe Mr. Hollies will.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hollies?  Passing the buck.



MR. HOLLIES:  Mr. Chairman, the specific request just before the lunch break was whether DALs were included in a specific number given by witness Harahush.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Correct.



MR. HOLLIES:  The answer is that the DALs are included.  Now, this other matter about tracking a number is a conversation that came later and was beyond the scope of what we talked about before the break.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could we add that to it?  I think it was originally included in his original request, Mr. Hollies.  We can go back, but at the same time can you produce those previous for Mr. Olson?



MR. HOLLIES:  The number in question is the one that was provided by witness Harahush.  With respect to tracking numbers we often work informally with Mr. Olson.  I don't see why that should be a problem.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Very good.



Mr. Olson, do you agree with that?



MR. OLSON:  I look forward to that collegial relationship.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I'm sorry I brought it up.  The Postal Service calls as its next witness Jeffrey Lewis.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Lewis, would you please stand and raise your right hand?



Whereupon,


JEFFREY W. LEWIS



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  You may be seated.


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:


Q
Could you please state your full name and your position for the record?


A
My name is Jeffrey W. Lewis and I work in operations, Postal Service headquarters.


Q
Mr. Lewis, I've just handed you a document entitled direct testimony of Jeffrey W. Lewis on behalf of the United States Postal Service which has been designated as USPS-T-30.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes.


Q
If you were to testify orally today would this be your testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
I'm correct that you have no library references associated with this testimony, correct?


A
Correct.



MR. KOETTING:  Mr. Chairman, with that the Postal Service requests that the direct testimony of Jeffrey W. Lewis on behalf of the United States Postal Service, USPS-T-30, be admitted into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Jeffrey W. Lewis.  That testimony is received into evidence; however, as is our practice it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as USPS-T-30 and was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Lewis, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination presented to you here?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If those questions were posed to you today orally would they be the same as those you provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to your testimony?



THE WITNESS:  No.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of witness Lewis to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence and is to be transcribed into the record.
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(The document referred to was marked for identification as ADVO/USPS-T-30-1 and was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional cross-examination for witness Lewis?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  However, at this point I think I have something that needs to be put into the record.  I have here a response to POIR 6, Questions 4(a) and 4(b) which I will give to the reporter.



If these questions were posed to you here today would they be the same as those you provided?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm handing two copies to the reporter.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as POIR 6, Question 4(a) and 4(b) and was received in evidence.)
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CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That now brings us to oral cross-examination.  Two participants have requested oral cross-examination:  The Office of Consumer Advocate, Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc. and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



Before, Mr. Costich, you begin I'd just like to tell Mr. Olson, I would hope you would inform us if the barter between counsel and you does not go well.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich, would you introduce yourself for the record, please?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I'm Rand Costich for the OCA.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Good afternoon, Mr. Lewis.


A
Hi.


Q
Could you turn to page 3 of your testimony and could you look at lines 13 through 16?


A
Okay.


Q
Here you say that adding bundles results in carriers retrieving mail from more sources when delivering mail on the street.  Could you elaborate on why you thought that was important enough to put in your testimony?


A
It's a different set of tasks than they were doing before and in my testimony I was talking about what's changed since in the early 1980s in delivery.



One of the things that's changed is that we have put a lot more focus on taking mail directly to the street and working from bundles, and that you have more things you have to reference whenever you're working on the street as far as taking mail from them.



It adds to the complexity and possibly adds to the time that it takes to actually do street delivery.  I was trying to convey that in the testimony as one of the changes that's happened.


Q
To the extent that adding bundles might increase the time that it took carriers to complete their routes did the --


A
Well, to complete the street delivery.


Q
That's one of the cost pools you're referring to?  Is that why you're arguing?


A
Well, just what I meant to say was it doesn't necessarily change the amount of time it takes to complete their route, it just changes -- it affects the street part of it.  It should take much less time on the office portion of their route.


Q
Okay.  You were understanding me to be referring to both office and street time?


A
(Nonverbal response.)


Q
Do you know whether the CCSTS collected data on the number of bundles that the sampled carriers carried with them?


A
I don't.


Q
Could you turn to page 22?  In the middle of the page you're describing what are called vertically improved mail deliveries, correct?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
In lines 6 and 7 you say that VIM delivery occurs in some high-rise, multi-tenant office buildings.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Does that mean that a VIM delivery would be a business delivery?


A
It could include business deliveries and probably in most instances it does, but I wouldn't say that if there were residential deliveries in a building that had a VIM method of delivery that the residential wouldn't be delivered through the VIM.


Q
On line 6 you also say that there's generally a mailroom associated with a VIM delivery.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Can you tell me where the word vertical comes into all of this?


A
It's before my time.  I'm not sure where it comes in.  I think probably as was described before that you're talking about multi-floor buildings, but I'm not sure of the terminology vertically improved mail, what the source of that is.  No.


Q
The description you give here is accurate you think?  It generally involves a mailroom?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you look at your response to OCA Interrogatory No. T-30-7?


A
Okay.


Q
Here, the OCA asked you for databases that might contain street work hours by date, by zip code.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
You responded that no national reporting system, other than DOIS has delivered volume or street work hours by zip and date.  Is that correct?


A
Volume and street hours, rather than or street hours.  Yes.


Q
The question asked for volumes or street hours.  Do you know of a Postal Service database that would contain street work hours by date, by zip?


A
Well, the time and attendance system would have an LDC that was street work hours and it's recorded by date.  I'm not sure that it's done by zip code.  It's probably more done by finance number.


Q
Could you explain why the database described by witness Stephens this morning would not fall within the description given in this interrogatory?


A
Which database was that?  I'm not sure which one.


Q
2004, using scanning to develop times for another delivery study.


A
I have no knowledge of that study.


Q
When you received this interrogatory did you consult any of the other delivery team members as to how to respond?


A
My interrogatories were all run by people that work in operations in my office and my understanding of what witness Stephens' testimony this morning was is that they've collected some data, but that it's not necessarily even organized into a database at this point, it was just data that was collected.



My answer here is truthful from an operations perspective.  We don't have any other database that has street times in it.


Q
So you were not aware of the data collection that witness Stephens described this morning?


A
No.



MR. COSTICH:  No further questions, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Costich.



Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Lewis, welcome back.


A
Thank you.


Q
William Olson representing Dealers of Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems and Val-Pak Dealers Association.  I want to begin with your response to our Interrogatory No. T-30-1 if you can turn to that?


A
Yes.


Q
In the second sentence of that response you say the Postal Service does not maintain statistics identifying the routes where on street work rules strictly limit to three the number of bundles carriers take directly to the street, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
There are routes where the number of bundles is strictly limited aren't there?


A
I've delivered routes like that.  Yes.


Q
Generally speaking, how are those routes identified?  Let me ask you this.  Let me put it another way.


A
The answer is they aren't.


Q
Well, the specific routes may not be, but let me ask you generally speaking, aren't foot routes limited in the number of bundles that can be taken on the street?


A
Generally, foot routes, their mail is prepared in the office and then relayed out to them.  Like when I was in Chicago recently as a manager you have routes that are walk outs that serve high-rises that would have mail relayed out to them that would be in more than just three bundles or two bundles.



They can have -- as described in the testimony and interrogatories if there is sequenced mail that comes for that building it could come out as a separate bundle.


Q
Well, you say that and later in your response you say a carrier on a foot route who is delivering mail relayed to a high-rise mailroom may have more than three bundles for those deliveries, right?


A
Correct.


Q
So that would be true for those deliveries, but for a foot route, if he doesn't have a high-rise mailroom for the other address points on the route those would be subject to the limitation on the number of bundles, correct?


A
Quite likely.


Q
So generally speaking, for foot routes would it not be true that all delivery points on foot routes would be subject to the strict limitation on the number of bundles you can take except for high-rise mailrooms?


A
If they're doing CBUs on a foot route, those you could take bundles out too.  That was what I was trying to point out in this, that it's not as black and white as just saying foot routes are restricted.  It's more a function of the delivery territory than the classification of a route.



There are foot routes probably that have no centralized delivery, no CBU kind of delivery and that would be restricted, but probably there are many of them that aren't completely restricted.  It's more driven by the kind of delivery than the classification of the route.


Q
Well, what I'm trying to get at is some generalization -- if there is one we can make -- about foot routes and you've identified two exceptions.  Actually, in response to this interrogatory you use curbline deliveries as an exception to a park and loop route.  You're talking about cluster boxes now.



Let's just deal with foot routes.  Other than the portions of their route that have a high-rise mailroom or a cluster box isn't it true that for the rest of their route they operate under a limitation on the number of bundles they can handle?


A
The same could be said for a park and

loop --


Q
Well, we'll get to that in a second.  Yes.


A
-- or for a curbline that has deliveries that are other than curbline.  That was why I didn't describe this with a generalization, because I think in generalizing you're going to miss the detail that from an operations perspective I thought was important.


Q
Well, I appreciate the details, but I also want to get some general information that we can use to understand what the norm is.  For foot routes what you've told me I think is that they do operate under a limitation on the number of bundles unless they have one of these two exceptions:  a high-rise mailroom or a cluster box of some sort.  Would that not be a true statement?


A
Yes.


Q
Is there any way to know the number of delivery points that fall in those two exceptions, one being high-rise mailroom and the other being cluster boxes of some sort?


A
Yes, but I couldn't tell you the number of deliveries on foot routes necessarily and cut it like the foot routes that don't have any of those as compared to the ones that do because the database isn't set up to be able to give that information which is why I thought it's a little bit difficult to use the generalization that says foot routes are precluded from taking more than three bundles.


Q
Do you know the answer with respect to all routes as to what percentage of the delivery points are high-rise mailrooms or cluster boxes?


A
I think in one of the other interrogatories that you had asked I provided that information.  Yes.


Q
Do you recall the number of the interrogatory?


A
Look around 21, something like that.  Many of the questions you asked really triggered things that I think would be important things for us to know and important ways for us to cut the data.  It's frustrating that we don't have the data cut that way.



I can tell you the answer to this question and the answer to this question, but I can't combine them, okay?


Q
Is Interrogatory No. 21 the one where you --


A
I think that's the one.  Yes.


Q
Where would that tell us in your response to Interrogatory No. 21 how many of the delivery points for all routes were either high-rise mailrooms or cluster boxes?


A
This actually talks about the way that AMS

-- let's see.  This has got possible deliveries by delivery mode and in this number probably the dismount and the other would be where you'd find the centralized.  The data's just -- that's why I was unable to give you that information when you asked in the earlier interrogatories.



It's just not cut the way that it would seem like it would make sense to cut it.


Q
So am I correct in saying that for all mail routes that your response to Interrogatory No. 21 doesn't tell us about those delivery points that involve high-rise mailrooms or cluster boxes?


A
It doesn't specifically break them out.  No.


Q
Do you have any estimate for foot routes or for all routes, either one, the percentage of delivery points that are either (a) high-rise mailroom; or (b) cluster box?


A
No.


Q
Let's talk about park and loop routes.  You identify one exception in your response to Val-Pak 1 to the requirement of the on street work rules that strictly limit to three the number of bundles carriers take directly to the street.



The exception you identify in the last sentence is a carrier serving a street of curbline deliveries may work for more than three bundles when delivering to that section of the route.  Do you see that?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
That's accurate?


A
Uh-huh.


Q
So do you have any estimate of the number of such curbline deliveries within park and loop routes?  If you don't that's okay, I just have to ask you.


A
No.  That's the part that's frustrating.  Probably from an operations perspective we should know that, but you know that's not the way that the data's cut at this point.  Some of what I learned from your questions.


Q
Glad we're providing a service.  With respect to park and loop, though, it is true that the general work rule is three bundles and no more, correct, with the exception of the curbline deliveries?


A
If on my route that's classified as park and loop there's garden apartments that have centralized deliveries the mail would go straight to the street for that section of the route.



Again, it's driven by not the classification of the route, but the kind of deliveries and if there's enough deliveries in a section that warrants being able to break that out and take that straight to the street that's what we would direct a carrier to do.


Q
So now we have two exceptions for park and loop.  First, it's curbline deliveries that's in your response to our interrogatory and now you mentioned central delivery for garden apartments.  Any other exceptions?


A
Sure.  If they had CBUs, same thing.


Q
Cluster boxes?


A
Correct.


Q
Anything else?


A
I think those are the three kinds of deliveries that don't require that you prepare the mail in the office that you can work from more than one bundle, the idea being that the carrier is not walking from delivery point to delivery point.



When they're walking from delivery point to delivery point they're constrained by the number of bundles that they can work from by our work rules.


Q
That constraint is no more than three bundles?


A
Correct.


Q
Those three bundles would be a DPS letter bundle, a cased letter flat bundle and a third bundle?


A
Correct.


Q
The third bundle would typically be a piece of saturation mail, either letter or flat?


A
Some kind of sequenced mail.  In your discussion earlier we in operations, as Dennis said, don't look at the classification of mail.  I pretty much know shapes and can tell if something is sequenced.  Air mail is not flat, it comes sequenced a lot, right?  Yeah.


Q
The statistics that you provide in response to -- I didn't write down which interrogatory response, but maybe you'll recall it.  The response where you identify the number of foot routes, and park and loop routes, and curbline and dismount routes, do you recall that?  I think that's your response.


A
It probably was.  I think that's also in Interrogatory No. 21 isn't it, or is that just possible deliveries?  Yes.  The second table of data in Interrogatory No. 21 there's a historical trend of breakouts of routes.


Q
Yes.  Thank you.  That's where it is.  If you were to add these numbers up as I have -- and I'll ask you to accept this subject to check with, whatever that means -- the foot routes plus the park and loop routes equal about something over 99,000 routes.  Does it look about right?


A
It looks about right.


Q
The curbline and dismount routes are something over 64,000?


A
(Nonverbal response.)


Q
Yes?  Shaking your head means yes.


A
Yes.


Q
So that's by my math about 61 percent are either foot routes or park and loop routes, the remaining being curbline or dismounts, okay?


A
(No response.)


Q
Will you just accept that those numbers, those percentages are about right?


A
That's the math.  Yes.


Q
That's all I'm asking.  Now, you've got another category.  What does the other category include?  What types of routes are there other than foot, park and loop, curbline and dismount?  Cluster box routes?


A
The donkey that takes the mail to the bottom of the Grand Canyon, boat routes, bicycle routes, you know?  There's a mish-mash of other kinds of routes that would have delivery on them.


Q
Those are considered city routes?


A
They could be I guess.  That's the answer I got from the AMS people about what actually constitutes the other routes.  I'm not sure what exactly is in the other routes.  They're other city routes.


Q
Are these city carrier routes, or rural routes or both?


A
These are city routes in this table.


Q
Including the others?


A
Right.  That's the problem with the route classification that I was trying to reiterate in the answers about the kinds of deliveries is the classifications, I'm not sure our data speaks to us so well as it did 15 years ago.


Q
If the other is a city route, though, you might not include the Grand Canyon necessarily?


A
We have rural routes in Vienna.


Q
I know.  I used to be in one in Oakton.  Well, what I'm getting at is is it not generally true that curbline and dismount routes do not have a limit to require no more than three bundles?  Is that true?


A
It's not true.  That a route is classified as curbline doesn't mean that there aren't sections of the route that the carrier carries as park and loop that would have that restriction.


Q
I understand now.  So it really all devolves down to portions of routes --


A
Correct.  The classification.


Q
-- rather than the broader categorization of a route and to foot, park and loop, curbline and dismounts?


A
(Nonverbal response.)


Q
Okay.  Yes.  You have to audibly respond to the --


A
I wasn't sure you asked a question, but the answer is yes.


Q
When I got to the end of those four -- foot, park and loop, curbline and dismount are the broader categories and you're saying it's the function on each of those routes that could be where the work rule applies or does not apply, right?


A
The types of deliveries.  Yes.


Q
So the exception to or the types of delivery points where the work rules would apply could also occur in curbline and dismount?  In other words, if a curbline route or a dismount route had a -- what do you call them -- high-rise mailroom then the rule would not apply there, but if they had a walking portion it would apply there?


A
Correct.


Q
Now, having finally gotten to this point is there any estimate of the number of delivery points for all routes or any section of these routes where a carrier is restricted in the number of bundles he or she can carry?


A
In the AMS data we would have the categories of or we would be able to have count of the kinds of deliveries that should not be encumbered by this work rule.  Yes.


Q
Were you able to access that data to respond to our questions?


A
This is what I could get from AMS that I could trust.  I think we need to go back and get better information from the way that they put their data together.  I think it would be useful for us operationally.  I learned that trying to come up with ways of describing this for you in the interrogatories.  It's frustrating.



MR. OLSON:  I guess I'd say, Mr. Chairman, if it's possible for the Postal Service to develop a better response to the question as to what percentage of the delivery points, either on different categories of routes or all routes that are subject to the third bundle restriction that would be very important information for the record as far as we were concerned and we'd request that information.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  I thought I just heard the witness say that he didn't necessarily think that the data would be reliable, but maybe the witness could speak to that some more.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Lewis?



THE WITNESS:  We're meeting with AMS on trying to redefine the information we can get out of their database so that it does speak to more of these issues.  Part of that was me raising my hand about these are legitimate questions, I can't get answers from programmers that work in Memphis.



I'm not sure that if you asked for this information in two weeks I can get it in two weeks.  It's something that we'll have to work on the design of their database with them.



MR. OLSON:  No.  I fully understand the lateness of response on some interrogatories and such has been out of the control of the witness.



THE WITNESS:  I was pounding my head against the wall.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Do you think we can try and see if we can get that information?



THE WITNESS:  I would try.  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  Well, I'm perfectly willing to do that.  If he's saying it can't be done within two weeks --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Could you give us a timetable at least?



THE WITNESS:  Okay.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'd be appreciative.



Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.  I look forward to receiving that.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Mr. Lewis, I want to ask you about mailings with DALs and get some information about that.  You may have heard me ask a few questions about DALs.  When you have a mailing of unaddressed flats with detached address labels isn't it true that the DALs come to the delivery unit presorted by line of travel?


A
I'm not sure whether it's walk sequence of line of travel.  They generally come with some kind of sequence to them.  Yes.


Q
Are you someone who could tell me the difference between walk sequence and line of travel?


A
I think that what we give to mailers for them to walk sequence is a different file and that the line of travel what it does is take address ranges and do an up the even and down the odds.  That would be the line of travel, and that's our mailers' best notion of how something would be delivered as compared to a walk sequence.



I think we give them a different file for that.  I'm not positive, but that's my understanding of the differences.  One is computed pretty much by block face and up and even and down and odd kind of a basis.  They come different on the labels.



There's LOT and there's WS, and we look at them in operations to see which they are, and have an idea of how a particular mailer prepares the mailing and use that about the decision of whether you flip through and see if it can be taken straight to the street or not.


Q
Which of those if you know is required now of ECR saturation mailings?


A
I deliver them, I don't do classification.


Q
I accept that.  Thank you.  Let's stick with that illustration of the unaddressed flats and the DALs.



If the DALs are sequenced -- walk sequenced or line of travel -- and there's a pile of unaddressed flats that are to go with it, the host piece -- I believe one of the witnesses before used that term -- then if the carriers were to take both of those pieces to the street would that be counted as one bundle or two bundles?


A
From an operations perspective if they're taking both of them to the street and you're talking about would this be one bundle or two bundles from a work rule perspective the question wouldn't come up.  If I'm working on a route that is constrained in the number of bundles I can only do one bundle.



If you're talking about a route that has deliveries where I can take mail straight to the street I guess you would call it two bundles.  We don't count bundles so much.


Q
Well, let's just go back to the first half of your answer which had to do with the routes that are constrained to take only three bundles.  I'm just asking if it's considered one bundle to have the unaddressed flats and the addressed line of travel or walk sequence DALs so that is the third bundle, the combination of the two under the work rule?


A
No.  You would either have the bundle that's letter-shaped or the bundle that's flat-shaped which is why where we're restricted in the number of bundles they generally case the letter-shaped piece.


Q
So on a route that's restricted and it already had a bundle of DPSed letters, and vertical flat case letters and flats it would not be permissible to take uncased DALs along with those unaddressed flats?  Is that what you're saying?


A
I could not require a carrier to take a bundle of DALs and the flat bundle.  No.


Q
So for that purpose it would be considered two different bundles?  It would get you up to a fourth bundle which would be impermissible, right?


A
Correct.


Q
So is that one of the main reasons that DALs are cased?  To avoid that requirement?


A
That should be the only reason.


Q
If you're dealing with a route where the third bundle limitation does not apply however and they can take let's say four bundles they could take the DPSed letters, the VFC mail, the DALs in LOT or WS and the unaddressed flats then, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
Could you look at your response to our Interrogatory No. 2.  I promise I'm not going to go through all 30 of them like this.  In this question we're talking about the curbline and dismount routes.  In a curbline route the carrier by definition is in a vehicle, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
If it's a city route is it always a postal vehicle?


A
No.


Q
It could be a private vehicle, or is that a contract route or what would that be?


A
Could be a private vehicle, could be a leased vehicle.  Generally, they're postal vehicles.


Q
If they're in a postal vehicle how many trays can be accommodated in that vehicle?


A
I'm not sure there's any restriction in the number of trays that will fit in an LLV.


Q
Well, I don't mean in the backs or the extra mail, but I'm thinking of the carrier working the mail and doing curbline deliveries.  He or she would presumably have the DPS letters, the VFC mail, the DALs, the unaddressed flats within reach that you can take one off each pile and deliver it?


A
Uh-huh.  Generally, it's two or three trays that are right there next to the carrier.


Q
Well, would there not have to be room for more than two or three?  Wouldn't there have to be under my scenario room for four trays?


A
No.


Q
What am I missing?


A
When I'm doing Pine Street and I'm preparing the mail to go out I put all the different mail for Pine Street in a tray together.  Spruce Street would be in the tray right behind Pine Street together.  The bundles I'm taking directly to the street, I could set them with the other mail that goes for a particular section.


Q
Forgive me.  I just don't know this.  Are you saying that the carrier integrates the DPSed letters with the VFC mail prior to going on the street?


A
Generally, the DPS mail is going to be in sequence and I could have a couple of trays of DPS mail or just have one and when I run out of mail for that tray bring a new tray up, but more flats.  If the issue is the mail that's going to the street, the cased mail and any bundles that I would take I can pull down a street, take the bundles and have them in the same tray.



That's how I did it.  It's a housekeeping thing, you know?  How do I keep all the mail that I'm working at the same time close enough that I can work from the trays.  That's some of what's complicated by bundles that Mr. Costich was asking me about.  It's a little bit more complicated than it was back in the day.  A bundle of letters and a bundle of flats, but we do a lot of it every day.


Q
So are you saying when you would pull down from the vertical flats case you would put that behind the deliveries for each delivery point or at least each street --


A
Generally, you pull down streets or sections of a route.  Yes.


Q
Well, let me go back to my original question which was physically in the Postal Service vehicle how much room is there, how many different trays can be arrayed within reach of a driver making delivery?


A
You can probably have about this much room with a little bit less depth.  That's two or three trays unless I put them on top of each other.


Q
Like 24 inches or 30 inches let's say?


A
Thirty, 36 inches.  Yes.


Q
Of length of tray?


A
Yes.  Width I was --


Q
The width?


A
Yes.  Trays laying like that.


Q
So you're indicating three or so trays within that available width?


A
Yes.


Q
So there is a constraint on a vehicle as to how many trays and that's about what you think it typically is?


A
Right, but if I have say parcels for this section of my route, when I'm reloading the shelf next to me I can put the parcels as long as they're not blocking my vision and then I can, you know if I have small packages, or accountables or something -- I mean, I'm not restricted to only working out of trays.



There's space in between the trays, space in between the bundles.


Q
With the exception of parcels which I understand you're basically dealing with room for three trays in a typical vehicle.  Is that correct?


A
Yeah.


Q
Let's jump all the way to Interrogatory No. T-30-26.  In all three answers you have similar language where you say, like in (a), second line, many rural and HCR -- meaning highway contract route I guess -- carriers case both the detached address label and the unaddressed component of the detached address label mailings as a way to minimize the number of bundles they must work from on the street, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Then you have similar clauses in your responses to (b) and (c).  Do you see those?  Beginning of (b) and it's the second paragraph of (c).


A
I tried to write the answers so that they were each standalone.


Q
No.  It's excellent answers.  I'm just trying to clarify that it's in each of these responses.  Here's my question.  I don't understand I guess why rural and highway contract routes would see their carriers casing the DALs and the unaddressed components to minimize the number of bundles if the number of bundles that they had was a problem.



Why would they need to minimize the number of bundles?  That's my question.


A
It's a completely different management process with a contract or a rural carrier than with a city carrier.  Both of them are like piece work.  You know, if somebody bids onto a highway contract route how ever long it takes them they get that much and with a rural carrier you get the evaluation of the route.



With the city carrier I pay them by the hour, so they might have work rules that work better for them.  With city carriers we prefer to have work rules that minimize costs, so we'll take bundles directly to the street because overall that reduces the amount of time it takes to finish an assignment.



With the rural carrier I'm not so worried about how long it takes them to finish their assignment as long as they stay within their evaluation for the year and stay within the FLSA rules.  Both of these two kinds of delivery also involve a much higher percentage of people using their own vehicles.



If I'm using my own private vehicle I don't have a shelf set up and a system set up for being able to work in the vehicle like with a city delivery carrier who's got a postal vehicle.  So they do it for those two reasons and they'll spend more time preparing the mail in the office so they can get finished quicker on the street because it's more convenient for them.



They can get done quicker with the street portion of their delivery.  Both of them are generally delivering in probably a higher percentage of curbline deliveries.  Like, for a rural carrier delivering mail along a trafficked road, they want to minimize the time that they're out sticking mail out a window as compared to with a city carrier where that isn't so much an issue.


Q
That's very helpful.  Thank you.  Turn to (c) however because rural and highway contract carriers are different, but your response here in that second paragraph goes back to city carriers and it contrasts the two and that's what I want to focus on.



You say city carriers should not case the flat component of the detached addressed mailing.  Supervisors should direct city carriers to take those pieces to the street as an additional bundle.  I want to understand the basis of that statement as to why they should do it that way, why they should not case the flat component of DALs.  What's the reason for that should?  Time?  Money?  Work constraints?


A
The time that they spend casing it we have to pay them for.


Q
Your point being that it's --


A
It's not necessary to case it, so we shouldn't pay them to do something that's not necessary to do.


Q
Even though it might take some additional time on the streets to deliver the third bundle?


A
It takes less additional time on the street to work from an additional bundle than it would take to case the mail and avoid having that bundle.


Q
Are there Postal Service policies or rules which state that?  Is that what you've just said, that the preference is to take something as a third bundle if it can be taken as a third bundle or is that just common knowledge among all carrier supervisors?


A
I'm trying to think if there's -- I'm sure that it's in writing in places.  Yes.


Q
Nothing you can think of offhand, though?


A
(No response.)


Q
It's okay.


A
We did a significant amount of training when we did the delivery point sequencing and talked about bundles.  As I mentioned in my testimony, there's been a lot of communication about bundles.  I was trying to think of some specific landmark kind of memo that says that and I can't think of a specific landmark memo, but I think you could ask any city delivery supervisor and they would tell you that.


Q
I just skipped one question, let me see if I can skip another.  If a supervisor of a city carrier saw that there were two ECR saturation mailings, let's deal with addressed flats -- catalogs, for example -- and another mailing to go out that day would be a saturation letter -- like, for example Val-Pak's mail.



You're familiar with what Val-Pak sends?


A
We got some the other day and my wife and I were eagerly going through it.


Q
Bless you.


A
Thank you.


Q
In that situation with the addressed flat catalogs and the Val-Pak mailing or any other ECR saturation letter-shaped mailing what would the supervisors instruct the carriers as to which mailing should go to the street as an extra bundle?


A
Well, if you went through it the first thing I'd do as a supervisor is see if I couldn't send the letters back and get them to come back in DPS.  That would be my first thing.  Then, if I couldn't do that and I had to take both of them out by doing something myself I'd look at whether I could defer one as compared to taking both of them.



If I end up having to take both of them at the same time I would think that the productivity for casing the letters would be better than the productivity for casing the flats, so I would have them case the letters and take the flats to the street.



That's the way that we would like for people to think through that.  The preference is to have to case nothing.


Q
Typically, the supervisor would not leave that to the discretion of the carrier, but to tell them that's a better way to do it?


A
Correct.


Q
Let me ask you a question about carriers that have no limitations on the number of extra bundles.



When they receive a DAL mailing this time -- not a flat catalog, but a DAL together with a flat unaddressed piece -- this is a no restriction route we're talking about or a portion of a route as you taught me before, would the supervisors likely instruct them to take the DALs themselves as an extra bundle as well as the flats?


A
Yes.


Q
If they didn't take them as an extra bundle would they case them or DPS them?  In other words, go through the same decision tree you just did for letters versus catalogs and help me understand how a carrier's supervisor would handle a DAL mailing.



Would you prefer to have them have the DALs DPSed?  Would you prefer to have them cased?  Would you prefer to bring them on the street as opposed to the fourth bundle, or fifth bundle, or whatever it would be that day?


A
If I have a DAL mailing that comes in and I don't have routes that have restrictions on being able to take the bundles to the street I would send both pieces out to the street and have them deliver them as additional bundles.


Q
Is there ever any practical constraint on the number?  Could you have eight separate bundles in a curbline route?


A
We don't usually.  A lot of times people who are giving us mailings know when their competitors' mailings are coming and our marketing people try and work with them so that -- they often try and have mail come into somebody's house prior to a sale or prior to a weekend and we generally are able to coordinate days so that I'm not hit with more bundles than I can actually effectively handle out on the street.



They're pretty sensitive to how our operations work.  They don't want to take the chance that their mail is not going to get delivered on a date that they want it to be delivered.  So a lot of that get's coordinated.



The hypothetical that you pose, you know, I could get stuck like that by not managing my inventory and my delivery unit and be stuck with a bunch of mailings, but generally, the mailings don't come to me that way.  I'm not given that problem to try and solve.


Q
If there were a problem on a given day where there were a lot of bundles or the next day, for example, would the tendency be to want to DPS the DALs or to manually case them?  You said the letters would be DPSed.


A
We have issues making the DALs run on automation.  They generally are not thick enough cardstock that they'll go through a machine twice without damaging some portion of them and the mailers see that as something important to them, that piece of mail they put advertising on and stuff.



They want that delivered with the flat that's associated with it.  So we are still working through how you can get to where you can process DALs.  We have something out now that talks about you have to know that it's an appropriate thickness, we want it to be barcoded before it comes to a delivery unit.



So we don't want people sending back stuff that's not barcoded.  That's another operation through a machine and more opportunity to screw up a mailer's mailing.  Mostly DPS and DAL is not something we encourage at this point.



I don't think that the DALs come, the addressed piece comes in good enough stock that we can be sure that we're get the mail or all their stuff delivered the way it's supposed to.  If I'm in a delivery unit what I'm more likely to do if I'm stuck with a bunch of them is case the address pieces and collate the flat pieces.



What hurts me is having to handle flats.  That hurts worse than trying to case the letter-shaped pieces.


Q
What does collate mean?  I'm sorry.


A
I've got two stacks and I take one off of each one, one off of each one, one off of each one.  Don't case them into a case.  I don't need to go through.  I can collate more productively than I can case, so I take these mailings and turn them into one-third bundle that has a couple of flat pieces instead of just one flat piece, for example.


Q
DALs are not required to be barcoded currently, correct?


A
I don't know.  I think probably not.


Q
Well, you were just saying about how it would be better if they were barcoded because they wouldn't have to be OCRed and reduce the risk of --


A
Which is why I think they're probably not because we wouldn't have sent the memo out like that if they were required to be, but I'm not a classification guy.


Q
Was the memo to mailers or to --


A
Our operations people.


Q
It's having to do with how to process DALs generally?


A
Trying to put some definition around if this is something you think you want to do, what the requirements ought to be.  Trying to get them to think through what's the right way to handle this if you want to try processing them.



We don't see a whole lot of success in processing DALs on machines yet.


Q
Yet meaning until the cardstock is improved, for example, and barcodes added and whatever else?


A
Well, I say yeah because I think we'll get to that working with mailers on improving the cardstock, and the barcoding and stuff.  I don't think we're there yet.


Q
Have you seen barcodes on DALs to your knowledge?


A
Me personally, I couldn't say that I have.  I may have.  It's not something that I remember seeing.


Q
In response to one of our interrogatories, it was 14(b), you said that DALs are sometimes run through OCRs to put barcodes on, correct?  That does happen sometimes?


A
Yes.  That's the only way you'll get a barcode on them, if it came without a barcode.


Q
Unless it was prebarcoded?


A
Right.


Q
You don't have any estimate of how many of those occur I take it?


A
No.  I think it's got to be a pretty small number at this point.


Q
My last questions involve your answer to Interrogatory No. 31.  In response to (a) you talk about sorting.  The mailing with the DPSed letters would be the preferred approach.  The question had to do with both ECR saturation letters and ECR saturation flats and I just want to clarify which you were talking about as you responded?



I don't know if the question was artfully worded.  That's our problem.  You talk about sorting an ECR saturation letter mailing I assume on DPS equipment.  That's what you're referring to in the beginning of your response?


A
Let me read the question and the answer.  Your question talks about a letter mailing, that's why I assumed it was a letter mailing.  If you were going to DPS it it would be on a barcode sorter or to DPS.  Right.


Q
So what you're saying is totally consistent with what you just said a few minutes ago, that in your decision tree on a standard ECR saturation letter that one of the first things you think of is sending it back to the plant to be DPSed, correct?


A
That's the cheapest way for me to get it delivered.  Yes.  As long as that's not going to impact a service commitment that's what we expect managers to do.


Q
It's the cheapest part of that comment you just made that I'm going to focus on because I'm trying to figure out how we know that.  We've talked about the significant cost savings that come from not manually casing a saturation mailing and taking it directly to the street and there must be cost savings by not DPSing mail.  Isn't that true?



If you DPS it you're incurring a cost per piece aren't you?


A
Something that happens in the plant.  Yes.


Q
So if you have the opportunity to take those saturations letters out of the third bundle and avoid all the DPS costs wouldn't that be desirable?  Why is the first thing you're thinking of in your decision tree DPSing?


A
I maybe was a little less than complete in talking about that it's the cheapest, but it's also probably the easiest for us from an operational perspective.



I already have a DPS bundle, and the cased letter, and flat bundle and introducing an additional bundle and taking away what if I needed to use an additional bundle for a mailing that came, if I had the service window to be able to send something back that's what I would do just because then if I did get something that showed up that had to be taken out I wouldn't be forced to have to case this stuff.



It's also what carriers are the most familiar with and it's easier for them to handle two bundles, so that's the reason I would do that.  It probably is the cheapest, but I'm not sure if like you say it would be cheaper than just sending it straight to the street.



Sending it straight to the street has some inconvenience and contingency things associated with it as well that would lead me to say send it back to the plants and put it into DPS.  Understand that?


Q
I think.  Some of the contingency factors are that there could be, for example, another saturation flat mailing --


A
Correct.


Q
-- that you'd want to take to the street more than you'd want to take an ECR saturation letter mailing to the street, correct?


A
Correct.  Today I'm looking at my mail for tomorrow, but tomorrow the plant might find something that's committed for tomorrow that should have been here at the same time.  I always prefer to leave myself some contingency.  That's why I would send it back.  That's what I have in thinking it through this answer.


Q
You used the word cost or cheaper or something, I wasn't sure I heard exactly what you said.  Were you saying that DPSing it you thought was still cheaper than taking it out of the third bundle?


A
No, I don't.  I think you're correct that it probably is cheaper to not send it back and process it and then go through the process of delivering it.  Operationally, I think it's probably cleaner or I would prefer as an operations manager to send it back.


Q
Just as a final question, have you ever seen any cost estimates, perhaps not what you work with routinely but having to do with taking letters out as a third bundle versus DPS'ing them?


A
No.  I'm trying to think now.  We sometimes get the information that gets presented in rate cases, but I don't know that we drive operational decisions, some of the breakouts by classification because we don't see classes of mail; we see shapes of mail, and it's harder for an operations manager to associate by classes of mail what costs are.  We shape a lot more.



MR. OLSON:  I've had every question answered, and I'm very grateful.  Thank you.



Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



Are there any other -- Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  If I could follow up a little bit.

//


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. COSTICH:


Q
Mr. Lewis, I believe you said that the in-office productivity for casing letters is higher than it is for flats.  Did I hear that?


A
Yes.


Q
Would that also be the case on the street?


A
For?


Q
Well, I'm thinking of, say, the centralized delivery where it looks almost like a case.  Would you expect it to take more time to get a flat into some of those receptacles than a letter?


A
I think, yes.



MR. COSTICH:  Thank you.  No further questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Goldway?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



Your discussion with Mr. Olson covered some of the concerns that I had raised earlier about the fact that there clearly are management decisions made, at least at the supervisory level, about how to handle the third or fourth bundle.  My concern is that there seems to be more discretion exercised by a supervisor in determining the handling of standard mail and ECR saturation mail than there is first-class mail.  First-class mail, you've got to do it.  You've got an obligation; it goes through the system as quickly as you can.



But there are options for saturation mail, standard mail in terms of when it's delivered, whether you hold it back, whether you send it back to DPS, whether you ask a mail carrier to collate it or to carry it in four bundles.  Where is the time and the cost of that supervision measured in the cost system for letter carriers in office?



THE WITNESS:  I'm sure someone can tell you where that is.  We track supervisor hours by LDCs, labor distribution codes, and supervisor hours would be in LDC 20, but where they fit in with the costing systems, I don't know.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Those codes show that they have been working on bulk mail and standard mail as opposed to --



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- just mail sorting.  No.



THE WITNESS:  It would be just operations.  Correct.  I'm not sure where you would find that in the costing data.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I think that's a real issue I'm concerned about because it seems to me that we have questions about what the ultimate costs for bulk mail and standard mail, and this discussion you've had with Mr. Olson raises some concerns I have about that.  I guess I'll have to ask my staff to see if they can find out any more out about that.



Just a question for you in general about all of these issues:  You indicate that because of delivery-point sequencing and better automation and motorization, that the in-office time for letter carriers has been reduced overall.  They have more time on the street, less time sorting mail.  Is that what you're saying?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So if that's the case, why aren't deliveries earlier in the day?



THE WITNESS:  Earlier delivery is a big issue with us from a management perspective, from a customer perspective, from a labor perspective, and it's one of the challenges that are senior managers are pushing on us a lot, trying to move carrier start times earlier.  But you have to look at operations as a cycle, and delivery starts where mail processing leaves off.  I can't schedule people to come to work and not have enough mail to keep them productively busy through the course of their eight-hour day, so I need to schedule whenever I've got mail in the office.



One of the things that -- how can I explain this? -- one of the things that happened when we started doing automation, because so much of our focus was on the incoming side of operations, doing all of the incoming secondary sequencing of mail for the carriers, and so forth, is that window expanded.  When I started carrying mail, we would start at 6 o'clock in the morning.  Carriers in the same office probably start closer to 8 o'clock now in order to get more of the processing done.



What we've tried to do is put more focus on the outgoing part of the mail, and some of the newer equipment that we're getting get us out of outgoing operations earlier so you can start the incoming operations earlier and get the mail into the carrier offices earlier.  But I think it's a function of when the mail is available that's caused us to push carrier start times later, and we're working to push that back.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So all of this automation in processing of the mail actually has created a system where the mail comes to the delivery unit later in the morning, you're saying.  So is it taking more time?



THE WITNESS:  There is very much less mail that a carrier actually has to case, and the mail that they have to case is usually mail -- it's the stuff that rejects off the last operation.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So the mail has been processed more.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  So when it comes in at eight instead of coming in at six, it should only take him two hours when it may have taken him four before.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  He still should be getting out and delivering --



THE WITNESS:  Close to the same time in the morning, but we're putting a lot more focus on the kind of equipment we use on the outgoing so that instead of having to handle something twice or three times to get it on a truck or an airplane to go someplace, you can get it done in one pass through or two passes, an opening and a sorting pass, and we're trying to move the operating window back to before midnight to be finished with outgoing as compared to now, probably it's 1 o'clock or 2 o'clock before you get out of outgoing operations.



That's the dynamic.  You have to look at operations as a whole 24-hour process, not just the eight to 12 hours of delivery operations.  What we do isn't real complicated until you start trying to integrate all of the pieces of it.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Okay.  Then I have a couple of other sort of intuitive questions here for your comments.



In looking at the impacts of these volume variability studies and what the difference is with the proposed measurement standard versus the old one, it looks like you say that there is a lot more cost in handling single-piece letters on the street, and I don't quite get that because the cost, it seems to me, is in the office when they are cased, but once they are on the street, you know, they are the first part of the stack, and they are sort of the marker.  They are the easy things to put in the mailbox.



It's the bulk mail that may or may not have discretion, as you describe it.  It's the flats that are awkward to put in the mailbox.  Why is it that this new system seems to have increased the measurement costs for single-piece letters?  Do you have an answer for that one?



THE WITNESS:  I don't.  I don't get so much into the costing.  I don't --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But don't you think that handling single-piece letters on the street is pretty easy?  Isn't that the easiest part?



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure how that relates to the costing models, is my dilemma.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  When you have a letter carrier on the street, --



THE WITNESS:  Right.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  -- and he's got his mail, and he's coming through, the first-class letters seem to me the ones, when he is taking them from the truck, are the easiest ones to then stick in the mailbox and the most readily marked as belonging in a particular mailbox.  Am I intuitively incorrect?  Wouldn't you agree?



THE WITNESS:  As an operations manager and knowing, as I was saying, we look at things by shape, the letter-shaped mail seems to be the easiest to handle to me.  I'm not sure how the costing people take all of that apart and put it back together again.  I'm not sure what all goes into costs for different kinds of mail.  I don't do that.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  All right.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Any other follow-up?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting, would you like some time with your witness?



MR. KOETTING:  I think I would like a couple of minutes, Mr. Chairman, perhaps five minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Five minutes, you've got.  Thank you.



(Whereupon, at a 3:27 p.m., a brief recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Koetting?



MR. KOETTING:  The Postal Service does have one brief line of redirect, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Proceed.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. KOETTING:  


Q
Mr. Lewis, do you recall, in your last conversation with Commissioner Goldway, she was discussing the differences in delivery costs between first-class mail and other kinds of mail, and you were replying in terms of the delivery cost of different shapes of mail, letters versus flats?  Do you recall that conversation?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
And that conversation was in terms of the delivery cost.  Correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Are carriers involved in activities other than delivering mail?


A
Yes.  The whole collections process that carriers are involved with as well.



MR. KOETTING:  That's all we have, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any follow-up?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There being none, Mr. Lewis, that concludes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your contribution to our record, and you're now excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(The witness was excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearings.  We will reconvene tomorrow morning at nine-thirty when we will receive testimony from Postal Service Witnesses Pafford, Smith, and Kelley.  Thank you and have a nice evening.

//

//



(Whereupon, at 3:38 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to be reconvened at 9:30 a.m. on Friday, July 8, 2005.)
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